#### **Bernadette Loftin Collection**

"The Cochran Community. Development, Continuity and Challenge," by Bernadette K. Loftin, Uchee Trail Publishers, 1999.

The collection encompasses two hundred years of myriad documents and ephemera used by Professor Bernadette Loftin for her research of "The Cochran Community." Included are 19<sup>th</sup> and 20<sup>th</sup> century legal documents, deeds, superior court minutes, wills, tax digests and census records; copies of articles from academic and non-academic journals, newspapers, magazines, and books; audio tapes of oral interviews; and a collection of newspaper articles for each year from 1870 to 1949. The collection consists of several thousand pages of countless materials and is organized by the original twenty-two chapters of Loftin's book.

Copyright: Materials published before 1927 do not have copyright restrictions. For later publications it is the user's responsibility to determine copyright requirements.

Preferred Citation for publication: after identification of item(s), Loftin Collection, Roberts Memorial Library, Middle Georgia State University, Cochran, GA.

The inventory of the collection is ongoing as more materials are added.

May 25, 2023

Part 1. The Beginning of a Community: the Forest, the Farms, and the	
Railroad 1808-1865	
1. Pioneering on the Creek Border	1
2. The Agrarians of Upper East Pulaski	2
3. Antebellum Life in Upper East Pulaski	5
4. Government, Justice, and Politics	7
5. The beginning of the Railroad and the Civil War	10
Part II. The Early Years of the Community 1865-1910	
6. The War's Aftermath, The Completion of the Railroad, and Incorporation of Cochran	12
7. Making a Living in Town	19
8. Making a Living in the Country	22
9. Politics	25
10. Government and Justice in County and Town	27
11. Religion, Education, and Social Life	31
Part III. Cochran Becomes a County Seat 1910-1945	
12. Creating and Governing a County	35
13. Business and Government in Cochran	36
14. The Boll Weevil, the Pure-Bred Hog, and the Economy	38
15. The New Deal and World War II	39
16. Society, Religion, and Education 1910-1945	40
Part IV. Post War Challenges to the Present	
17. The Era of James Dykes 1945 – 1966	44
18. Progress and Crisis: Postwar Education	46
19. The College and the Community	47
20. The New Economy and Social Order	49
21. Political Change and the New City Officials	57
22. The New Political Order Comes to the Courthouse	60
Epilogue	61
Appendix A. Newspaper Articles 1870 to 1949	62
Appendix B. Demographics / Census Records / Tax Digests / Agriculture	63

<b>Appendix C. Cochranites and Families of Prominence</b>	
1. Interviews and Oral Histories	<b>65</b>
2. Individuals and Families of Importance in Cochran History	73
3. The Five Founding Families	<b>76</b>
Appendix D. Violation of Voting Rights Act of 1965	78
Appendix E. Writing a Local History	<b>79</b>

## Chapter 1 Pioneering on the Creek Border

#### <u>Folder – Georgia Journal - Abstracts 1810 - 1824</u>

• Hartz, Fred R. and Hartz, Emile K. *Genealogical Abstracts from the Georgia Journal (Milledgeville) Newspaper*, 1809-1840. Ohoopee Regional Library, Vidalia, Georgia, 1990.

#### Folder – The War of 1812 and the Indians

- Miller, Stephen F. *Memoir of General David Blackshear*. J. B. Lippincott & Co. 1858. Includes letters and other accounts from various governors, members of Congress, and other military officers. Also includes "A Muster Roll of Troops under his Command."
- Hand written notes related to Blackshear's Memoir, War of 1812, and Indians
- "Volunteers Serving in Pulaski County During War of 1812." A typed list of names.
- Various articles from *The Georgia Journal* (Milledgeville) and other newspapers from 1812-1814, related to the War of 1812 and Indian wars in Pulaski County.

## Folder – Act to Expand Pulaski County

• Early deeds and Acts record land expansion of Pulaski County – circa 1820s.

## <u>Folder – Laurens County – History</u>

Hart, Bertha Sheppard. 1941. *The Official History of Laurens County, Georgia* 1807-1941, vol. 1, Cherokee Publishing Company, 1972, pp. 6-15, 28-31, 72-79, 82-83.

## <u>Folder – Wilkinson County – History</u>

• Davidson, Victor. "War Preparations in Wilkinson." 1930. *History of Wilkinson County*, The Reprint Company, Publishers, 1978, pp. 181-93.

## Folder – Maps

- Changes in Georgia County Jurisdiction of Cochran Community
- Pioneer Pulaski County 1808-1820 (two versions and notes)
- The War of 1812 and the Indians (with notes)

## Chapter 2 The Agrarians of Upper East Pulaski

#### Folder – Hartford - History

- Boyd, Bill. "Wrong side of river. Town's tainted image more hype than fact." *The Macon Telegraph*, 12 November 1992.
- Caldwell, Emma. "A Forgotten Georgia City. Hartford, Georgia's Lost and Forgotten City, Figured Prominently in the State's History During the War of 1812 and Came Within One Vote of Being Made the Capital of Georgia." *The Atlanta Constitution Sunday Magazine*. 20 October 1929.
- Summary of why it was improbable that Hartford would have been considered for state capital. Loftin, Bernadette. *The Cochran Community. Development, Continuity, and Challenge*. Uchee Trail Publishers 1999, p. 19, footnote 1.

#### Folder – Agriculture

- Bonner, James C. "The Genesis of Georgia's Livestock Industry." *The Georgian Review*, vol. 11, no. 2, Summer, 1957, pp. 187-195
- Hillard, Sam Bowers. *Hog Meat and Hoecake. Food supply in the Old South, 1840-1860.* Southern Illinois University Press, 1972.
- Malone, Ann Patton. "Piney Woods Farmers of South Georgia, 1850-1900: Jeffersonian Yeomen in an Age of Expanding Commercialism. *Agricultural History*, vol. 60, no. 4, Autumn, 1986, pp. 51-84.
- Harris, J. William. "The Organization of Work on a Yeoman Slaveholder's Farm." *Agricultural History* vol. 64, no. 1, Winter, 1990.
- McDonald, Forrest and Grady McWhiney. "The Antebellum Southern Herdsman: A Reinterpretation." *The Journal of Southern History*, vol. XLI, no. 2, May 1975, pp. 147-166.
- Bonner, James C. "The Georgia Wine Industry of the Eve of the Civil War." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 41, no. 1, March, 1957, pp. 19-30.
- Various notes

## <u>Folder – Slavery</u>

- Federal Writers' Project. *Slave Narratives. A folk history of slavery in the United States, from interviews with former slaves.* Georgia Narratives. Volumes 11 & 12. Scholarly Press, Inc. Republished 1976. Excerpts, narratives from:
  - o "Alice Battle, Ex-Slave. Hawkinsville, Georgia."
  - o "Mose Davis, Ex-Slave (Perry, Georgia)."

- o "Martha Everette, Ex-Slave, Hawkinsville, Georgia."
- o "Annie Huff, Ex-Slave, of near Macon, Georgia."
- o "Emily Mays."
- o "Frances Willingham. Ex-Slave, Age 78."
- Additional topics: Types of Work; Education; Religion; Section Forty-Third (discipline regulations); Section Forty-Four (discipline regulations).
- Genovese, Eugene D. *The Slaveholders' Dilemma. Freedom and Progress in Southern Conservative thought, 1820 1860.* University of South Carolina Press, 1992.
  - o Chapter 1. "The Dilemma" (partial pages 10-13)
- Proctor, Jr., William G. "Slavery in Southwest Georgia." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 49, no. 1, March 1965, pp. 1-22.
- Morgan, Philip. "Review of: Slavery in Colonial Georgia, 1730-1775 (Betty Wood)." *The Journal of Southern History*, vol. 51, no. 2, May 1985, pp. 276–77.
- Rogers, W. McDowell. "Free Negro Legislation in Georgia Before 1865." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 16, no. 1, March 1932, pp. 27-37.
- Skelton, Lynda Worley. "The States Rights Movement in Georgia, 1825-1850." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 50, no., December 1966, pp. 391-412. Published by Georgia Historical Society.
- Burton, Orville Vernon. *In My Father's House Are Many Mansions. Family and Community in Edgefield, South Carolina*. The University of North Carolina Press, 1985.
- Olmsted, Frederick Law. A Journey in the Seaboard Slave States, with remarks on their economy. New York, Dix & Edwards. 1856.
- Young, Jeffrey Robert. "Slavery in Antebellum Georgia." *New Georgia Encyclopedia*, 30 Sept. 2020, https://www.georgiaencyclopedia.org/articles/history-archaeology/slavery-in-antebellum-georgia/.
- Slave Counts in Pulaski County for 1809, 1818, 1824, 1839, 1845, 1857 1861. The data was obtained from the Tax Digest.
- Trial record of Inferior Court of County of Pulaski, January 17, 1831, for the charge of murder by Isaac a Negro Slave.
- Minutes from Pulaski County Superior Court, related to slaves/blacks for 1820, 1830, 1838, 1839, 1842, 1843, 1849, 1854, 1858.
- Grice, Warren. *Georgia Through Two Centuries*. Edited by E. Merton Coulter, vol. I, Lewis Historical Publishing Company, 1966. Extracts. Loftin's note: *He was defensive about slavery, claiming* 'there were few

- slaves that were bought and sold, and practically none put upon the block and knocked off to the highest bidder...' "
- Partial records of slave owns in Pulaski County, 1850.
- Myriad notes from Bernadette Loftin related to slaves/blacks, many dealing with judicial issues.

#### Folder – Slave Investments

• "Journal of James Rowe Coombs," Washington Memorial Library, Macon, Georgia. Hand written journal circa 1826 that deals with slave investments. On first page "...Negroes for the balance of the year ... he hired his negroes mostly to go on 'Poll Boats' that ran upon the Ocmulgee River..."

#### Folder – Violent Slave Abuse

• Fede, Andrew. "Legitimized Violent Slave Abuse in the American South, 1619-1865: A Case Study of Law and Social Change in Six Southern States." *The American Journal of Legal History*, vol. XXIX, April 1985.

## Folder – Lunacy – Central State Hospital, Milledgeville

• Myriad notes regarding patients, superior court minutes, etc.

### <u>Folder – Figures & Tables</u>

- Table 1-2. Population of Pulaski County 1810-1860
- Table 2-2. Ownership of Land and Slaves for Selected Families in Upper East Pulaski
- Figure 1-2. Non-slaveholding and slaveholding population, Pulaski County, Georgia

## Chapter 3 Antebellum Life in Upper East Pulaski

#### <u>Folder – Ante-Bellum Life in Georgia</u>

- William, Jack K. "Georgians As Seen By Anti-Bellum English Travelers." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 32, no. 3, Sept. 1948, pp. 158–74.
- Hagler, D. Harland. "The Ideal Woman in the Antebellum South: Lady or Farmwife?" *The Journal of Southern History*, vol. 46, no. 3, Aug. 1980, pp. 405–18.

#### Folder – Ante-Bellum Transportation

- Williams, Jack K. "Travel in Ante-Bellum Georgia as Recorded by English Visitors." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 33, no. 3, Sept. 1949, pp. 191–205.
- "Arrival of the Steam Boat." *The Macon Telegraph*, 17 Jan. 1829.
- "Incorporation of the Pulaski Steamboat Company." July Term 1831 of Pulaski Inferior Court.
- "...improving the navigation of the Ocmulgee River..." Issue of August 12, 1827, Hartford, Pulaski County. Unknown source.

## Folder – Women & Community in the Evangelical South

• Friedman, Jean E. *The Enclosed Garden. Women and Community in the Evangelical South, 1830-1900.* The University of North Carolina Press, 1985. Missing pages 42-45, 54-65, 100-103, and portions of the bibliography and index.

#### Folder – Education to 1865

- Coulter, E. Merton. "The Ante-bellum Academy Movement in Georgia," *Georgia Historical Quarterly*, 5 December 1921, pp. 18-42. (Complete article in magazine was pp. 11-42.)
- Pulaski County, Poor School Fund 1837-1859. Various lists of students and tuition amounts.

## <u>Folder – Religion in the Old South</u>

- Mathews, Donald G. *Religion in the Old South*. The University of Chicago Press, 1977.
- Mathews, Donald G. *Slavery and Methodism. A Chapter in American Morality 1780-1845*. Princeton University Press, 1965, Preface.

• Owen, Christopher Hendrick, Ph.D. Sanctity, Slavery, and Segregation: Methodists and Society in Nineteenth-Century Georgia. A Dissertation submitted to the Faculty of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy. History Department. 1991. Abstract, Introduction, and selected pages from chapters.

### Folder – History of Local Churches

• Notes, articles, etc. related to history of churches in Pulaski/Bleckley County

#### Folder – Richland Baptist Church

• Faulk, Lanette O'Neal. *Historical Collections of Richland Baptist Church*. J. W. Burke Company, Macon, Georgia, 1950. Not a complete copy.

#### Folder – Mount Horeb Church

- Pierce, Alfred M. A History of Methodism In George. February 5, 1736 June 24, 1955. The North Georgia Conference Historical Society, 1956.
- Chalker, Fussell M. *Minutes Mount Horeb Church 1809-1894*." Copied in March 1955.
- Miscellaneous notes and documents

## Folder – Maps

• Antebellum Upper East Pulaski County (with notes)

## **Chapter 4 Government, Justice and Politics**

#### Folder – General Notes on Chapter 4

- These are handwritten notes by Bernadette Loftin
- Move court to Hawkinsville
- Superior Court Minutes 1810-1876
- Probate Court Minutes 1810-1817
- Original county structure
- Inferior Court Minutes 1809-1858

#### Folder – Judicial System

• Wyatt-Brown, Bertram. "Community, Class, and Snopesian Crime: Local Justice in the Old South." Article in: *Class, Conflict, and Consensus: Antebellum Southern Community Studies*, edited by Orville Vernon Burton and Robert C. McMath, Jr., Greenwood Press, 1982.

#### Folder – Reaction to External Political, Social Forces

• McCray, Royce C. "Georgia Politics and the Mexican War," by Royce C. McCrary. *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 60, Fall 1976.

## <u>Folder – Inferior Court Minutes (folder 1 of 3)</u>

• 1811

## <u>Folder – Inferior Court Minutes (folder 2 of 2)</u>

• July 2, 1812

## <u>Folder – Inferior Court Minutes (folder 3 of 3)</u>

• 1810; 1812 (August); 1813 (March); 1813 (July); 1823 (May); 1826 (July); 1830 (January); 1845 (July); 1878 (August).

### <u>Folder – Grand Jurors – 1810 & 1856</u>

## Folder – Capital Punishment / Murder

#### <u>Folder – Other Criminal Offenses</u>

• Assault common; Assault with intent to murder; Adultery, Larceny.

#### <u>Folder – Horse Stealing</u>

• "An Act. More effectually to punish the crime of horse stealing." Laws of Georgia – 1809.

#### Folder – Social Offenses

• Blue Laws; Gaming.

#### Folder – Politics

• Inferior & Superior Court Minutes, Pulaski County, multiple years.

#### Folder – Alcohol

• Inferior & Superior Court Minutes, Pulaski County, multiple years.

#### Folder – Civil Cases

• Inferior & Superior Court Minutes, Pulaski County, multiple years.

#### <u>Folder – Naturalization & Citizenship</u>

• Inferior & Superior Court Minutes, Pulaski County, multiple years.

#### <u>Folder – Welfare</u>

• Inferior & Superior Court Minutes, Pulaski County, multiple years.

## <u>Folder – County Buildings</u>

• Inferior & Superior Court Minutes, Pulaski County, multiple years.

## Folder – Ferry

• Inferior & Superior Court Minutes, Pulaski County, multiple years.

#### Folder – Roads

• Inferior & Superior Court Minutes, Pulaski County, multiple years.

#### Folder - Revenue

• Inferior & Superior Court Minutes, Pulaski County, multiple years.

## Folder--Civil Liberties in Georgia

• Martin, Ida M. "Civil Liberties in Georgia Legislation 1800 – 1830." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 45, no. 4, December, 1961, pp. 329-344.

### <u>Folder – Pulaski County – Historical Demographics</u>

- White, George. Statistics of the State of Georgia: Including an Account of Its Natural, Civil, and Ecclesiastical History; Together with a Particular Description of Each County, Notices of the Manners and Customs of Its Aboriginal Tribes, and a Correct Map of the State. W. Thorne Williams, 1849, pp. 476–79.
- White, Rev. George. "Pulaski County." *Historical Collections of Georgia: Containing the Most Interesting Facts, Traditions, Biographical Sketches, Anecdotes, Etc.*, Third, Pudney & Russell, Publishers, 1855, pp. 586–87.

## Chapter 5 The Beginning of the Railroad and the Civil War

#### Folder – Macon & Brunswick Railroad – Beginning through 1870s

- "Fourth Annual Report Macon & Brunswick Rail Road 1863"
  - o President's Report
  - o Engineer's Report
- "Fifth Annual Report of the President and Directors of the Macon & Brunswick Rail Road 1864"
  - President's Report
  - o Chief Engineer's Report
  - o Superintendent's Report
- "Testimony Joint Committee of the Legislature of Georgia Upon the Conditions of the Macon & Brunswick Rail Road, in January and February 1874"
  - o Extracts. pp. 7-13; 16-19; 22-23; 52-55; 60-69; 72-74.
  - o "Testimony of George Hazlehurst." pp. 79-107.
- "Acts of the General Assembly of the State of Georgia. Passed in Milledgeville November and December 1857"
- Macon & Brunswick Rail Road Land Acquisition Documents 1859-1878
- Newspaper articles on the Macon & Brunswick Rail Road, 1858; 1859; 1860; 1861; 1863; 1871;
- Other documents related to public and private laws regarding Macon & Brunswick Rail Road.
- "Judge Cochran's Decision... 'South Georgia Needs a Railroad." TIES. The Southern Railway System Magazine, April 1960, pp. 14-18.

## Folder – Government Aid to Private Businesses Including Railroads

• Scott, Carole E. "The Visible Hand of Government in Antebellum Georgia and South Carolina," *Atlanta History*, Fall, 1990, pp. 27-33.

#### Folder – Secession

- Johnson, Michael P. "A New Look at the Popular Vote For Delegates to the Georgia Secession Convention." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 56, 1972, pp. 259-275.
- Wooster, Ralph. "The Georgia Secession Convention." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 40, no. 1, March 1956.
- Miscellaneous notes and articles

#### <u>Folder – Military – Civil War</u>

- Henderson, Lillian, compiled by. *Roster of the Confederate Soldiers of Georgia 1861 1865*. State of Georgia, Director of Confederate Pension and Record Department, 1959 1964.
  - Muster Rolls for the Confederate States Army (CSA) infantry units from Pulaski County.
  - o Company G, 10<sup>th</sup> Regiment, Georgia Volunteer Infantry
  - o Company G, 8<sup>th</sup> Regiment, Georgia Volunteer Infantry "Pulaski Volunteers"
  - Company F, 31<sup>st</sup> Regiment, Georgia Volunteer Infantry "Pulaski Blues"
  - Company K, 49<sup>th</sup> Regiment, Georgia Volunteer Infantry "Pulaski Greys"
- Notes on family names serving in CSA (Walker Jordan, Coley, Tripp, Dykes, Floyd)
- Notes on units from Pulaski County and battles
- Pamphlet "Civil War Sources at the Georgia Department of Archives and History"

#### Folder – Civil War – Home Front

• Notes and minutes of courts of Pulaski County and county affairs grouped by years; 1861 – 1865 and 1867. Covers such items as money allocated and spent for local support services of county government and citizens.

# Chapter 6 The War's Aftermath, The Completion of the Railroad, and the Incorporation of Cochran

### Folder – Railroads of Georgia 1860-1900

- Peeples, Dale Hardy. *Georgia Railroads: Civil War and Reconstruction*. Master's Thesis. University of Georgia, 1961. (Missing pages.)
- McGuire, Peter S. "The Railroads of Georgia, 1860-1880." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 16, 1932, pp. 179-213.
- "Judge Cochran's Decision... 'South Georgia Needs a Railroad.'" TIES. The Southern Railway System Magazine, April 1960, pp. 14-18.
- Articles from *The Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, and *The Hawkinsville Dispatch*, during the 1870s and 80s, dealing with various railroads in Georgia. Most articles are about the Macon & Brunswick Railroad; East Tennessee, Virginia and Georgia Railroad; Southern Railway, and others.
- Summaries of the Ninth, Tenth, Twelfth Annual Report of the President of the Macon & Brunswick Railroad Company.
- "Report of Committee To Investigate Macon & Brunswick Railroad Bonds" (no date, late 1880s)
- "Report of Commissioners of Macon & Brunswick Railroad" October 1878.
- Notes from minutes of meetings dealing with the beginning of the Macon & Brunswick Railroad. Original charter was in 1856.
- Various other articles about history of railroads in Georgia.

#### Folder – Reconstruction

- Foner, Eric. *Reconstruction. America's Unfinished Revolution 1863-1877*. Harper & Row Publishers, NY, 1988. Extracts.
- Smith, W. Calvin. "The Reconstruction 'Triumph' of Rufus B. Bullock." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 52, 1968, pp. 414-425.
- United States War Department, et al. *The War of the Rebellion: A Compilation of the Official Records of the Union and Confederate Armies.* Series I, vol. 49, part II-Correspondence, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, 1897, pp. 783-787, 1023.
- Formwalt, Lee. "Camilla Massacre." New Georgia Encyclopedia, last modified Aug 20, 2020. https://www.georgiaencylopedia.org/articles/history-archeology/camillamassacre/

- Formwalt, Lee W. "The Camilla Massacre of 1868: Racial Violence as Political Propaganda." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 71, no. No 3, Fall 1987, pp. 399-426.
- Simons, Jr., Theodore B. Fitz. "The Camilla Riot." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 35, no. 2, June 1951, pp. 116-25.
- Rable, George C. "The South and the Politics of Antilynching Legislation, 1920-1940." *The Journal of Southern History*, vol. 51, no. 2, May 1985, pp. 201-20.
- Wiener, Jonathan M. "Class Structure and Economic Development in the American South, 1865-1955." *The American Historical Review*, vol. 84, no. 4, Oct. 1979, pp. 970-92.
- Paludan, Phillip S. Reviewed works: "But There Was No Peace: The Role of Violence in the Politics of Reconstruction," by George Rable. *The Journal of Southern History*, vol. 51, no. 2, May 1985, pp. 294-95. Includes notes by Loftin.
- Woodman, Harold D. "Sequel to Slavery: The New History Views the Postbellum South." *The Journal of Southern History*, vol. 43, no. 4, Nov. 1977, pp. 523-54.
- Georgia, Freedmen's Bureau Field Office records. Hawkinsville Agent Letters sent March-September 1868.
- Billings, Dwight B. Reviewed works: "The Creation of Modern Georgia," by Numan V. Bartley. *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 67, no. 4, Winter 1983, pp. 480-88. Includes notes by Loftin.
- Book Review: Thompson, C. Mildred. "Reconstruction in Georgia, Social, Political, 1865-1872." *The Journal of Negro History*, vol. 1, no. 3, June 1916, pp. 343-44.
- Notes by Loftin on: *Reconstruction in Georgia: Economic, Social, Political, 1865-1872*, by C. Mildred Thompson (1915).
- Notes by Loftin on: White Land, Black Labor: Caste and Class in Late Nineteenth-Century, by Charles Flynn (1983).
- Bibliography of books related to reconstruction.
- Notes from several articles and books on reconstruction.
- "Dr. S. F. Salter Arrested in Atlanta." *The Hawkinsville Dispatch*, June 4, 19874. Former citizen of Hawkinsville and "radical representative of this county in the Black and Tan Convention."
- Newspaper articles most from the Georgia Journal, some from the NY Times and Hawkinsville Dispatch dealing with many aspects of government and issues related to Reconstruction.
- Minutes from the Pulaski Superior Court.

- List of Members of the Convention; "Constitution, Ordinances and Resolutions of the Georgia Convention, Assembled in Pursuance of the Reconstruction Acts of Congress." 1867 & 1888,
- Notes from Bernadette Loftin

#### Folder – Freedmen's Bureau

Reports from the Bureau of Refugees, Freedmen, and Abandoned Lands

- Report of G. S. Eberhart, State Superintendent of Schools for State of Georgia, October 1, 1865 to October 1, 1866
- Report of General Davis Tillson, Asst. Commissioner, Georgia, September 22, 1865 to November 1, 1866
- Report of Surgeon, Medical Department, September 1, 1865 to October 1, 1866
- Reports of the Medical Department, 1866 to 1868
- Monthly Report of the Bureau; March, April, July, August, October 1867, and March 1868
- Report of Outrages Committed Upon Freed People of the State of Georgia from January 1 to November 5, 1868
- Cimbala, Paul A. "Making Good Yankees: The Freedmen's Bureau and Education in Reconstruction Georgia, 1865 1870." *The Atlanta Historical Journey*, vol. 29, no. 3, Fall, 1985.
- Rapport, Sara. "The Freedmen's Bureau as a Legal Agent for Black Men and Women in Georgia: 1865-1868." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 73, no. 1, Spring 1989, pp. 26–53. With notes from Bernadette Loftin.
- Ransom, Roger L., and Richard Sutch. *One Kind of Freedom: The Economic Consequences of Emancipation*. Notes by Bernadette Loftin.
- "The Freedmen On Trial." The Macon Telegraph, 30 Jan. 1866.
- "Bureau of Freedmen, Refugees, and Abandoned Lands." *Georgia Journal and Messenger*, 3 Jan. 1866.
- Correspondences, Office Bureau of Refugees, Freedmen, and Abandoned Lands
- Administrative information on the records of Bureau of Refugees, Freemen, and Abandoned Lands held in the National Archives

#### Folder – Indentures – 1860s

- Copy of indenture contracts
- Various documents and notes

#### <u>Folder – Negro Colonization and Migration</u>

- Boyd, Willis Dolomond. "Negro Colonization in the Reconstruction Era 1865 1870." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 40, 1956, pp. 360-382.
- Smith, R. Marsh. "Migration of Georgians to Texas 1821 1870." The Georgia Historical Quarterly, vol. 20, 1936, pp. 307-325.
- Report of the US Industrial Commission on Agricultural Labor. 1901, pp. 59 75 & 443-49. Testimony includes quality of Negro laborers and prospect of Negro colonization.
- Holmes, William F. "Labor Agents and the Georgia Exodus, 1899-1900." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 79, 1980.

#### Folder – Longstreet, History of

- Many articles on the history of Longstreet, to include:
  - The Hawkinsville News and The Hawkinsville Dispatch & News, from 1887 – 1908
  - Longstreet Methodist Church
  - o "The Story of Old Longstreet Part Pulaski's Brightest History," *The Hawkinsville Dispatch & News*, July 2, 1936.
  - o "Old Longstreet In Retrospect," The Cochran Journal, Sept 10, 1936.
  - o Notes from "Georgia Journal" (Milledgeville) 1820 and 1822.
  - Loftin, Bernadette K. "Longstreet & Barksdale Bobwhite Plantation."
     The Historical News, Vol 18, February 1998, published by the Southern Historical News, Inc.
  - o "A 'Longstreet' Leads to Cochran," *The Macon Telegraph and News*, January 5, 1975.
  - "Old corduroy road was discovered recently in Bleckley County," Neighborhood News, August 23, 1988
  - Hand drawn map of Longstreet 1850. Depicts the plantations, houses, and other buildings on Longstreet in 1850. Map compiled/drawn by Jane Armstrong.
  - Myers, Robert Manson, editor. The Children of Pride. A True Story of Georgia and the Civil War, Yale University Press, 1972, pp. 1179–82, 1710.
  - Longstreet and history of Charles Walker & McCall house.
     Handwritten notes from Mattie Lee Baxley.
  - Longstreet Methodist Episcopal Church; Quit Claim Deed dated April 13, 1921.

- o "Historic Longstreet Hartland (1835)," *The Cochran Journal*, March 31, 1993.
- McCall, Ettie Tidwell. McCall Tidwell and Allied Families. Published by the Author, 1931.

#### Folder – Walker – McCall House on Longstreet

• Inventory not completed

## Folder – Dykesboro/Cochran History – 19<sup>th</sup> Century (1 of 2)

- This folder has histories of the early development of Dykesboro (1866) and Cochran (1869). Major items are:
- Deese, Joel T. "A Sketchy Account of Portions of Eastern Old Pulaski, Now Bleckley County, Ga," *The Cochran Journal*. February to April 1937, a 10 part series on the history of Bleckley County.
- "Cochran Fifty Years Ago," The Cochran Journal, 19 Feb 1920.
- "Judge Cochran's Decision: 'South Georgia Needs a Railroad," *The Cochran Journal*, 26 May 1960.
- Peacock, Z. V. "Some Thoughts That Come Upon The Removal Of Confederate Monument," *The Cochran Journal*, 15 Aug 1935.
- King, Jane and Barlow, Nola Jean. "History of Bleckley County," *The Cochran Journal*, 16 Aug 1951. There also is manuscript version.
- "Of Human Progress. Is Cochran, Is Bleckley County, On The Map? Ask Yourself," *The Cochran Journal*, 8 Nov 1923.
- *The Georgia Historical Chronical*. Early Schools, First Churches, Newsbriefs, Logan E. Bleckley. Highlights of Pulaski and Bleckley Counties. Volume 1, Number 9. Published by *The Georgia Historical Chronical*, 17 Feb 1975.

## Folder – Dykesboro/Cochran History – 19<sup>th</sup> Century (2 of 2)

- Various items to later 19<sup>th</sup> century Dykesboro and Cochran.
- Record of land sales (indentures) in 1850s and 1860s. All involve David Dykes of Pulaski County
- Notes on newspaper article in the Hawkinsville Dispatch 1870 and 1872. There is no apparent central theme.
- A sample of full newspaper articles:
  - o The oldest citizen of Cochran, Mrs. Nancy Landfair, age 80, died at her home. Hawkinsville Dispatch & News, June 18, 1901.
  - Two thieves arrested near Gum Swamp. Hawkinsville Dispatch, June 30, 1870.

- Altercation in Cochran between two Negroes. Hawkinsville Dispatch, November 3, 1870.
- Homicide in Cochran. An altercation between two negroes, one stabbed the other with a knife, who later died. Hawkinsville Dispatch, September 8, 1870.
- Attempted escape from Pulaski County Jail. Hawkinsville Dispatch, May 16, 1872.

#### Folder – Bleckley County History

• Loftin, Bernadette K. When the Hog Replaced Cotton as King in Bleckley County. This is a history of Bleckley County circa 1910 to 1930.

#### <u>Folder – Voter Lists for Pulaski County 1867-1868</u>

• List of qualified voters, Pulaski County, District 14

#### <u>Folder – Farming 1865 – 1871</u>

• Notes and articles related to farming during this time period.

#### <u>Folder – Cary – Newspaper articles</u>

• Many articles from *The Hawkinsville News* and *The Hawkinsville Dispatch News* about Cary from 1880s to 1910s.

#### <u>Folder – Hawkinsville News Articles – 1886-1907</u>

- In *The Hawkinsville Dispatch and News*, *The Hawkinsville Dispatch*, and *The Cochran Journal*. Topics:
  - o "Our Colored School"
  - o Dempsey Clarke Institute "a flourishing colored school."
  - o Georgia Baptist
  - Judge John Henry, "One of Hawkinsville's Oldest Citizens Passes Away." He was vice-president of the Hawkinsville Bank and Trust Company
  - o Steamboating on Ocmulgee
  - o "Looking Back." James Pope Brown, a successful and prominent businessman in Pulaski County.

## Folder – Maps & Tables

- The Macon and Brunswick Railroad in Relation to the Railroads of Georgia in 1860 (with notes and revisions)
- Dykesboro
- Table 3-6 Pulaski County Land Ownership in Districts Lying Wholly Within Cochran Community Area in 1861 and 1870

## Chapter 7 Making a Living in Town

#### Folder – Promise of New South

- Ayers, Edward L. *The Promise of the New South: Life after Reconstruction*. 15<sup>th</sup> Anniversary Edition, Oxford Univ. Press, 2007.
- Bernadette Loftin's notes on book.

#### <u>Folder – The Southern Country Store</u>

- Clark, Thomas D. Pills. *Petticoats and Plows. The Southern Country Store*. University of Oklahoma Press, 1944.
  - o "Preface;" Chapter 1, "The Country Store;" Chapter 2, "Behind Battered Faces;" Chapter 3, "Stove or Shady Porch;" Chapter 18, "An Ought's an Ought."

#### Folder – Town Development In Wiregrass Georgia 1870-1900

• DeVine, Jerry. "Town Development In Wiregrass Georgia 1870 – 1900." *The Journal of Southwest Georgia History*, vol. I, Fall 1983, pp. 1-22.

#### <u>Folder – The Pursuit of Urban History</u>

- Fraser, Derek, and Anthony Sutcliffe, editors. *The Pursuit of Urban History*. Edward Arnold Publishing, 1983.
  - o "Introduction"
  - "When Villages Become Towns: The Historical Contexts of Town Formation"
  - o "The Ideal of the City in the American South"
  - o "The Future of Urban History"
- Smith, Page. *As A City Upon A Hill: The Town in American History*. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1971.
  - Notes from the book

#### Folder – Cochran Businesses 1875-1888

• Various notes and lists of merchants and businesses in Cochran.

## <u>Folder – Banks – Cochran – Pulaski before 1910</u>

• An act to incorporate the Hawkinsville Bank & Trust Company of Hawkinsville, and to incorporate the Merchants & Planters' Bank of Talbotton and for other purposes. Approved August 26, 1872

- An Act to incorporate the Bank of Cochran, and for other purposes. Approved September 1, 1891
- Harris, Mrs. Wallace Leigh. "Banks." *History of Pulaski and Bleckley Counties*, J. W. Burke Company, 1957, pp. 165–66 & 256.
- Various papers related to establishing The Bank of Cochran in 1891.
- Various papers related to the merging of The Bank of Cochran and the First National Bank of Cochran in 1916.

#### Folder – R. G. Dun & Company; Credit Reporting Ledgers

- Credit Reporting Ledgers for individuals and firms in Cochran, Pulaski County, Georgia 1870-1880
- Correspondence from Bernadette Loftin to obtain records from Baker Library, Harvard Business School.

#### <u>Folder – The Mercantile Agency – R. G. Dun & Co</u>

- "Reference Book Containing Ratings of Merchants, Manufacturers and Traders Generally Throughout the United States & Canada."
  - o Pages for Georgia for 1900, 1902, and 1910
  - Loose pages without dates
- Correspondence between Professor Loftin and Library of Congress to obtain these records.

## Folder - Public Buildings & Grounds

- Documents related to land purchases.
- Article on 1<sup>st</sup> City Hall, built 1870. Remodeled in 1988 as insurance building.

#### <u>Folder – Land Deeds</u>

- Land deeds from 1878 regarding Cochran (city) purchasing land; city dump, cemetery.
- Deeds pertaining to David Dykes and Burnwill Dykes, 1877.

## <u>Folder – Figures & Tables</u>

- Figure 2-7. Occupations of Gainfully-Employed Cochran City Residents 1910
- Table 4-7. Population and Business Growth of Municipality of Cochran
- Table 5-7. Cochran Newspapers 1869-1910

## <u>Folder – Laurens County – History</u>

Hart, Bertha Sheppard. 1941. *The Official History of Laurens County, Georgia 1807-1941*, vol. 1, Cherokee Publishing Company, 1972, pp. 204–05.

## Chapter 8 Making a Living in the Country

#### Folder – Making a Living in the Country

- Notes about agriculture
- An Economic Legacy. A symposium in the Transformation and Legacy. The Civil War in American Life (Atlanta History Center). January 27, 1995
- A Legacy of State's Rights and Regionalism. A symposium in the Transformation and Legacy. The Civil War in American Life (Atlanta History Center). March 24, 1995

### Folder – Plantations – Special Investigation - 13<sup>th</sup> Census of United States 1910

- Survey of 5 plantations in Laurens and Pulaski Counties made by Robert Preston Brooks, 1911
- Georgia Plantation Schedules, by R.P. Brooks, 1911
- notes

### Folder – Report of the Comptroller-General of Georgia – improved land circa 1890

• Comptroller General reports on improved land, polls, and school funding; 1879, 1880, 1890, 1900

## <u>Folder – Turpentine and Lumber</u>

- "The Rise and Fall of Convict Labor in the Central Georgia Lumber Industry." (unknown author, date)
- Wilson, Mary Ellen. "The Rise and Fall of Convict Labor in the Central Georgia Lumber Industry." *Proceedings and Papers of the Georgia Association of Historians*, vol. 12, 1991, pp. 146-67.
- Dobson, Jeffrey R. and Roy Doyon. "Expansion of the Pine Oleoresin Industry In Georgia: 1842 to Ca. 1900." *Studies in the Social Sciences*, vol. 18, 1979, pp. 43-57.
- Armstrong, Thomas F. "Georgia Lumber Laborers, 1880-1917: The Social Implications of Work." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. LXVII, no. 4, Winter 1983, pp. 435-50.
- Armstrong, Thomas F. "The Transformation of Work: Turpentine Workers in Coastal Georgia, 1865-1901." *Labor History*, vol. 25, no. 4, Sept. 1984, pp. 518-32.
- Taylor, A. Elizabeth. "The Origin and Development of the Convict Lease System in Georgia." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 26, no. 2, June 1942, pp. 113-28.

- Harris, Frederick R. Inc. "Appendix D. The Rehabilitation of Georgia's Forest Resource." *The Port of Savannah. A Report to the Agricultural and Industrial Development Board of Georgia*, State of Georgia, 1945.
- Notes from newspapers, 1870s & 1880s

#### <u>Folder – Farming 1865-1910</u>

- Fite, Gilbert Courtland. *Cotton Fields No More. Southern Agriculture 1865-1980.* University Press of Kentucky, 1984.
- Higgs, Robert. Competition and Coercion. Blacks in the American Economy 1865-1914. Cambridge University Press, 1977.
- Woodman, Harold D. King Cotton and His Retainers: Financing and Marketing the Cotton Crop of the South, 1800-1925. University of South Carolina Press, 1990.
- Extract testimony from "Hearings Before the Industrial Commission, Agriculture and Agricultural Labor." March 1900.
- Notes on several other sources.

#### <u>Folder – Agriculture Reports (extracts)</u>

- Hudson, T. G. Report of the Commissioner of Agriculture of the State of Georgia for the Year Ending December 31, 1910. Chas. P. Byrd, State Printer, 1911.
- U. S. Department of Agriculture Report of the Commissioner of Agriculture for the Years 1881 and 1882. Government Printing Office, 1882.
- Henderson, J. T. Report of the Commissioner of Agriculture of the State of Georgia Embracing the Years 1881 and 1882. Jas. P. Harrison and Co. Printers and Publishers, 1882.
- U. S. Department of Agriculture Report of the Commissioner of Agriculture of the Operations Department for the Year 1876. Government Printing Office, 1877.
- Agricultural Statistics of the State of Georgia. Crops Planted for the Year 1875. The Commissioner of Agriculture.
- First Annual Report for the Commissioner of Agriculture. Being for the Year 1874. J. H. Estill, Public Printer, 1875.
- Henderson, J. T. *The Commonwealth of Georgia. The Country; The People; The Productions. Part I The Country.* Jas. P. Harrison & Co., State Printers, 1885.
- Report of the US Industrial Commission on Agricultural Labor. 1901, pp. 59–75 & 443–49.

- Henderson, J. T. Supplemental Report of the Department of Agriculture of Georgia for 1881. Jas. P. Harrison & Co., State Printers.
- Schorger, A. W., and H. S. Betts. *The Naval Stores Industry. United States Department of Agriculture Bulletin No.* 229. July 28, 1915.

#### Folder – Tables

• Table 6-8. Cochran Community Farmland Ownership, Farmers, and Farm Laborers

#### Folder – Shafter, Village of

- Collins, Ivey F. "Looking Back." The Cochran Journal, 20 Feb. 1960.
  - o "The village of Shafter still appears on detailed maps of Bleckley County, but nothing is left of the place now, except the name."

## <u>Folder – Wetherington – Critique of</u>

• Conflicts between Mark V. Wetherington's *The New South Comes to Wiregrass Georgia 1860-1910* (University of Tennessee Press, 1994) and Loftin's personal research relative to Pulaski County, particularly the eastern part known as the Cochran community; a detailed critique, 3 pages typewritten. In addition are several handwritten pages of notes.

## Chapter 9 Politics

#### <u>Folder – Georgia – Legal Acts (codes, titles, judiciary)</u>

- Fence laws
- Roads and bridges
- County officers
- City and county courts
- Penal Code
- Persons of Color
- Incorporating
- Judiciary
- Cities and Towns
- Railroads
- Sale of Spirituous Liquors

#### Folder – New South

- Wallenstein, Peter. From Slave South to New South: Public Policy in Nineteenth-Century Georgia. University of North Carolina Press, 1987. (extract)
- O'Brien, Gail Williams. *The Legal Fraternity and the Making of a New South Community*, 1848-1882. University of Georgia Press, 1986. (extract)

## Folder – Shaping of Southern Politics

- DeBats, Donald A. "An Uncertain Arena: The Georgia House of Representatives, 1808-1861." *The Journal of Southern History*, vol. LVI, Aug. 1990, pp. 423-56.
- notes

## <u>Folder – Southern Populism</u>

- Hahn, Steven. *The Roots of Southern Populism. Yeoman Farmers and the Transformation of the Georgia Upcountry, 1850-1890.* Oxford University Press, 1983.
- Holmes, William F. "Review Essay. The Roots of Southern Populism (Hahn, S. 1983)." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. LXVIII, no. No. 4, Winter 1983, pp. 489–502.
- notes

### <u>Folder – Populist - Farmers' Alliance</u>

- McMath, Robert C. Jr. *Populist Vanguard. A History of the Southern Farmers' Alliance.* University of North Carolina Press, 1975.
- notes

#### Folder – Politics

• Articles and notes on local and state politics

## <u>Folder – Poll District Maps 1905</u>

• "Map of Pulaski County, Georgia," printed 1905. Shows various districts.

#### Folder – Presidential Ballots 1836-1892

- Burnham, Walter Dean. *Presidential Ballots*, 1836-1892. John Hopkins Press, 1955.
  - "Chapter I. Background and Composition of the Democratic and Whig Parties, 1834-1854."
  - Voting result tables
- Newspaper articles on polling results for Pulaski County.
- Notes by Bernadette Loftin

## Chapter 10 Government and Justice in County and Town

#### Folder – Commissioners – Pulaski County 1887-1910

• Articles from the Hawkinsville News and Hawkinsville Dispatch News with record of county commissioners' meetings, politics, and taxes.

#### Felony Crime and Homicides 1865-1910

- "John Brown Defends Himself. An attempt to KuKlux a Colored Man in Pulaski County...." *The Hawkinsville Dispatch*, Sept. 2, 1880.
- Report of Persons Murdered in District Macon, Georgia, 1866
- "John Watts Arrested in Linden, Texas." *The Hawkinsville Dispatch and News*, Dec. 3, 1909. Charged with the murder of two men in Pulaski County.
- "Negro Riot at Eastman." Several articles from *The Hawkinsville and Dispatch* regarding a riot in Eastman during August 1882.
- Indictment of Lumpkin, J. for murder in Pulaski Superior Court, November 1894.
- "Report of Persons Murdered in District Macon, Georgia 1866."
- "A Fiendish Outrage! The Perpetrator Pursued, Captured and Hanged." The Hawkinsville Dispatch, 19 June 1872, p. 3.
- "Georgia got 13-year jump on Prohibition." *The Atlanta Journal/The Atlanta Constitution*, July 26, 1992.
- Newspaper articles related to crime from *The Hawkinsville Dispatch*, 1869 to 1872
- Prohibition 1874-1907. Notes by Loftin.
- Crimes 1870s & 80s. Notes by Loftin.
- Application for Clemency, Mark J. Solomon, 1906. (Handwritten copy.)

## Folder – Sol Mass and W. T. McVay Shooting - 1876

• Inventory not completed

#### <u>Folder – Negro Forced Labor/Convict/Peonage</u>

- Cohen, William. "Negro Involuntary Servitude in the South, 1865-1940: A Preliminary Analysis." *The Journal of Southern History*, vol. 42, no. 1, Feb. 1976, pp. 31–60. With notes from Bernadette Loftin.
- McDonald, Forrest, and Grady McWhiney. "The South from Self-Sufficiency to Peonage: An Interpretation." *The American Historical Review*, vol. 85, no. 5, Dec. 1980, pp. 1095–118. With notes from Bernadette Loftin.
- Taylor, A. Elizabeth. "The Origin and Development of the Convict Lease System in Georgia." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 26, no. 2, June 1942, pp. 113–28.
- Taylor, A. Elizabeth. "The Abolition of the Convict Lease System in Georgia." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 26, no. 3/4, Dec. 1942, pp. 273–87.
- The Rise and Fall of Convict Labor in the Central Georgia Lumber Industry. No author/date.
- Wilson, Mary Ellen. "The Rise and Fall of Convict Labor in the Central Georgia Lumber Industry." *Proceedings and Papers of the Georgia Association of Historians*, 1991.
- McKelvey, Blake. "Penal Slavery and Southern Reconstruction." *The Journal of Negro History*, vol. 20, no. 2, Apr. 1935, pp. 153–79.
- "The Macon and Brunswick Railroad Bill Passed by a Large Vote." The Hawkinsville Dispatch, Feb. 12, 1874. Use of convict labor is authorized by the Governor for construction of the railroad.
- "Hawkinsville Happenings." *Macon Telegraph*, Feb. 9, 1891. Three Negros sentenced to county chain-gang in Hawkinsville.
- Extract from "Fifteenth Annual Report of the Prison Commission of Georgia from June 1, 1911 to May 31, 1912." Regarding convicts working on roads.
- "Rules governing Chain Gang Adopted and Ordered Published." *The Cochran Weekly Courier*, Oct. 5, 1906.
- "County Affairs. Matters of Interest Transacted by the County Commissioners." *The Hawkinsville Dispatch & News*, August 10, 1899. From article, "Bids for furnishing convicts for present month open."
- Holmes, William F. "Labor Agents and the Georgia Exodus, 1899-1900." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 79, 1980.

#### <u>Folder – Lynching in Pulaski and Bleckley Counties</u>

- "Hanged to a Limb." *The Hawkinsville Dispatch*, Oct. 10, 1888.
- "In the Hands of Wilbur F. Kelsey." *The Hawkinsville News*, Oct. 17, 1888.
- "A Negro Lynched in Pulaski." *The Hawkinsville Dispatch and News*, Nov. 6, 1890.
- "Two Reported Lynched Near Hawkinsville." *The Atlanta Journal*, Jan. 9, 1890.
- "A Fiendish Outrage. The Perpetrator Pursued, Captured and Hanged." *The Hawkinsville Dispatch*, June 19, 1872.
- "Man and Wife Left for Dead. Negroes Attack Mr. and Mrs. Livingston, Near Cochran." *The Atlanta Constitution*, Jan 10, 1908.
- "Murder and Lynching in Pulaski County." *The Macon Telegraph*, Jan. 10, 1908.
- "More Details of Carey Lynching." The Macon Telegraph, Jan. 11, 1908.
- "Aged Couple Murdered. Mr. and Mrs. Warren Hart Clubbed to Death." *The Hawkinsville Dispatch and News*, March 6, 1908.
- "Murders of Aged Couple Did Brutal Work With an Axe." *The Macon Telegraph*, March 5, 1908.
- "Two Negroes Lynched Near Hawkinsville, GA." *The Macon Telegraph*, March 6, 1908.
- "Governor May Investigate Pulaski Lynching." *The Hawkinsville Dispatch and News*, March 10, 1908.
- "Not Burned." The Macon Daily Telegraph, Dec. 5, 1909.
- "Not Burned." The Hawkinsville Dispatch and News, Dec 7, 1909.
- "The Cochran Lynching." *The Cochran Journal*, Dec. 9, 1909.
- "Will D. Boothe Shot and Seriously Wounded." *The Hawkinsville Dispatch and News*, Dec. 1, 1909.
- "Mr. Boothe Dies From His Injuries." *The Hawkinsville Dispatch and News*, Dec. 7, 1909.
- "Three White Men Killed By a Negro." *The Hawkinsville Dispatch and News.* 15 July 1915.
- "Black Slays Three; Is Killed by Posse." *The Atlanta Constitution*, 15 July 1915.
- "Three Men Killed by a Negro Who Is Blown to Pieces." *Macon Daily Telegraph*, 15 July 1915, p.1.
- "Fearful Tragedy in Bleckley and Pulaski Counties. Three of Our Well Known and Prominent Citizens Killed by Desperate Negro." *The Cochran Journal*, 15 July 1915, p 1.

- "Mr. Frank Hall Killed By Negro." *The Cochran Journal*, Dec. 27, 1917.
- "Negro Lynched In Woods Three Miles From Cochran." *The Cochran Journal*, 7 Aug. 1919.
- "A Fiendish Outrage! The Perpetrator Pursued, Captured and Hanged." The Hawkinsville Dispatch, 19 June 1872, p. 3.
- "Sheriff's Absence." The Cochran Journal, 23 Aug. 1923.
- Bailey, T. L. Editor. "Mob Law Must Be Curbed If Civilization Survives." *The Cochran Journal*, 23 Aug. 1923.
- Brundage, W. Fitzhugh. "Lynching Victims in Georgia, 1880-1930." *Lynching in the New South: Georgia and Virginia, 1880-1930*, University of Illinois Press, 1993, pp. 270–80.
- Rable, George C. "The South and the Politics of Antilynching Legislation, 1920-1940." *The Journal of Southern History*, vol 51, no 2, May 1985, pp. 201–20.
- "Communicated." The Hawkinsville Dispatch and News, Nov. 9, 1897.
- "About The Negro and Before Day Clubs." *The Hawkinsville Dispatch and News*, Nov. 26, 1904.
- Hand notes by Loftin.

#### Folder – Pulaski Superior Court

- Minutes of Pulaski Superior Court; 1866 to 1871
- Notes from Bernadette Loftin
- Newspaper articles.

## <u>Folder – Georgia's Judicial System; antebellum and postbellum</u>

- Grice, Warren. *The Georgia Bench and Bar: The Development of Georgia's Judicial System.* Burke Company, 1931. Extracts from selected chapters.
- Notes by Bernadette Loftin

## <u>Folder – Cochran City Minutes 1893-1910</u>

• Cochran City Minutes 1893-1910

## <u>Folder – Fires in Cochran 1878-1907</u>

• Notes by Loftin.

## Chapter 11 Religion, Education, and Social Life

#### <u>Folder – Religion</u>

• Ayers, Edward L. "Faith." *The Promise of the New South: Life After Reconstruction*, 15th Anniversary Edition, Oxford University Press, 2007, pp. 160–86.

#### Folder – Local Churches (1865 – 1910)

• Loftin's notes on post-war local churches

#### <u>Folder – First Baptist Church – History</u>

- "The History of the Cochran First Baptist Church," is a series in *The Cochran Journal* from April to July 1969.
- Several other articles from *The Cochran Journal* on the history of the church.
- Bernadette Loftin's notes from reviewing the Minutes of the First Baptist Church.
- Register of members of First Baptist Church from 1881to 1896.
- "An Historical Sketch of Cochran, Ga. And the Baptists of Bleckley County Georgia." Issued by Walter M. Lee, Pastor First Baptist Church, Cochran, Ga.
- "Our Heritage." A history of the First Baptist Church of Cochran. Four page typed manuscript.

## <u>Folder – Bethany Baptist Church of Christ</u>

• Minutes, notes and newspaper articles from 1868-1900

## <u>Folder – Mount Calvary Baptist Church</u>

- History
- Minutes
- Notes on record of church trails in 1840s-1860s

#### Folder – Ebenezer Association

• Jones, Billy Walker. *History of Ebenezer Missionary Baptist Association (of Georgia) 1814-1965.* 1965.

#### Folder – New Ebenezer Association

- Lee, Pastor Walter M. History of the New Ebenezer Association of Missionary Baptists. 1912.
- Church minutes, notes and tables

#### <u>Folder – Primitive Baptist Church</u>

- Notes about Trail Branch Primitive Baptist Church, Oak Grove Primitive Baptist Church, and Primitive Ebenezer Association
- Minutes of the Annual Association of the Primitive Ebenezer Association of Primitive Baptists.

### <u>Folder – Methodist – First United, Longstreet Antioch, Centenary</u>

- Forehand, Mary. Celebration of One Hundred Twenty Five Years of Ministry. First United Methodist Church Cochran, Georgia 1986-1991
- "Methodist Church Talk, October 31, 1993," by Lonnie Barlow.
- Pamphlets: "Longstreet United Methodist Church 1812," by Jane Newell Armstrong
- Newspaper article and notes on the history of the Methodist churches
- Rolls from Methodist Church conferences, 1926-1953.
- Longstreet Methodist Episcopal Church; Quit Claim Deed dated April 13, 1921.

## <u>Folder – First United Methodist Church – Register</u>

• Register of Members, early years

#### Folder – Other churches

- Evergreen Baptist Church
- Antioch Methodist Church
- Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints
- Christian Science Church
- Cross Roads Free Will Baptist Church
- Empire Baptist Church
- Union Hill Baptist Church
- Mt. Horeb Church
- First Assembly of God

#### <u>Folder – Black Churches</u>

- Gaines, Wesley J. African Methodism in the South –or- Twenty-Five Years of Freedom. 1890. AFRO-AM Press, 1969.
- History of Lizzie Bloomer Baptist Church 1860-1991
- McDonald, Sister Mattie. The History of Turner Chapel African Methodist Episcopal Church 1867-1985. 23 June 1985.
- Marthann Baptist Church; notes and documents related to the history of the church.

### <u>Folder – Cemetery</u>

• Newspaper article (1887) and notes on early 1900s

#### Folder – County Schools 1865-1910

• Hawkinsville News and Hawkinsville Dispatch News articles about county schools

#### <u>Folder – Library</u>

• Hawkinsville Dispatch News articles from 1889 to 1905 on the need for a library

## <u>Folder – Masonic Lodge of Cochran</u>

• "The Masonic Lodge." The Hawkinsville Dispatch. Apr. 8, 1875

#### Folder – Hensonville

• "News from Hensonville." 1906 article from *The Hawkinsville Dispatch News*. Loftin's note, "this evidently was Salem or Goldsboro."

## Folder – Frazier-Empire News

• Article from *The Hawkinsville Dispatch & News*, Oct 11, 1905 about general news items in Frazier and Empire.

## $\underline{Folder-Goldsboro}$

• "Goldsboro Items," in *The Hawkinsville News* and *The Hawkinsville Dispatch and News* in 1888-1899

# Folder – Entertainment/Social

- Program at Opera House, December 18, 1903.
- Program, Annual Concert, College Chapel, May 22, 1903.
- Newspaper articles.

# Chapter 12 Creating and Governing a County

### <u>Folder – Creation of Bleckley County</u>

- Part I. Title 2. Amendments to Constitution (Georgia). Bleckley, County, Creation, 1912, pp. 38-41.
- *Journal of the Senate (Georgia), Thursday, July 25, 1912*, pp. 374-375. A bill to create the County of Bleckley from the County of Pulaski.
- Journal of the House (Georgia) Wednesday, July 17, 1912, p.450.
- Editor's Note. "Deese Letter Reveals Woes of Bleckley's Founders." *The Cochran Journal*, Nov 11, 1955, p.1.

### Folder – Presentments by Superior Court and Grand Juries

• Superior Court Minutes of Bleckley County (SCMBC) and Grand Jury findings as reported in articles in *The Cochran Journal*.

### Folder – Taxes – Bleckley County – 1915-1943

- Articles in *The Cochran Journal* pertaining to Bleckley County tax rates from 1915 to 1923.
- Notes by Bernadette Loftin from Commissioner Meetings, Bleckley County, 1914 to 1943.

# <u>Folder – Probate Court Notes, Bleckley County</u>

• Notes on court minutes regarding courthouse and jail bonds, 1913.

# Folder – Maps

• 1921 Map Illustrating Highway Isolation of Cochran

# $\underline{Folder-Empire}$

• Two sales receipts; Cochran Grocery Company, February 28<sup>th</sup>, 1931; Middle Georgia A & M, May 18<sup>th</sup>, 1928.

# <u>Folder – The Direct Primary in Georgia</u>

• Holland, L. M. *The Direct Primary in Georgia*. The University of Illinois Press, 1949.

#### Folder – Local Politics

• Collins, Ivey F. "Looking Back." *The Cochran Journal*, 15 Sept. 1960.

# Chapter 13 Business and Government in Cochran

#### Folder – Cochran Businesses 1900-1945

- Articles from front pages of *The Cochran Journal*, 1931-1944
- Notes and lists of businesses and merchants in Cochran.

### Folder – Cochran City Minutes 1910 – 1945

• Provides history of Cochran city management.

### Folder - Registered Voters of Cochran

• Inventory not completed

#### Folder – Labor and Racial Attitudes

• Articles from *The Cochran Journal* between 1910-45

### Folder - Ku Klux Klan

- KKK activities in Cochran. Articles in *The Cochran Journal*, March and July 1925. "Ku Klux Parade and Speaking Drew Large Crowd to Cochran;" "Fifty Gallon Still on Main Street of Cochran."
- KKK activities in Macon, GA. Articles in *The American Union*, Dec. 11, 1868 & Dec. 3, 1869.

### Folder – Crime 1910-1945

- "Local Police Make Record Moonshine Liquor Seizure," and "Large Still Seized By Sheriff Smith." *The Cochran Journal*, Dec. 23, 1943.
- "Willie Hubbard To Be Executed January 5." *The Cochran Journal*, Dec. 23, 1943.
- "Pulaski County Convict Camp in Bad Condition." *The Hawkinsville Dispatch*, Feb. 2, 1912.
- "Tenth Annual Report of the Prison Commission of Georgia from June 1, 1906 to May 31, 1907." Notes by Loftin.
- Homicides 1912-1929. Notes by Loftin.
- Miscellaneous crimes. Notes by Loftin.

# Folder – Early Growth of Georgia Small Towns

• Sledge, John S. "Cordele, 1887-1917: Thirty Years of Growth and Booster Spirit." *The Journal of Southwest Georgia History*, vol. I, Fall 1983, pp. 49–54.

- Johnson, Jerah. "Guest Editorial. New South Georgia and Old South Georgia: Towards a Definition of Two Regional Cultures." *The Journal of Southwest Georgia History*, vol. IV, Fall 1986, pp. v–vi.
- Nixon, Herman C. "Forward." 1946. *Lower Piedmont Country*, Books for Library Press, 1971, pp. xiii-xxiii.

### <u>Folder – Progressivism</u>

- Bowers, William L. *The Country Life Movement In America*, 1900-1920 Kennikat Press, 1974.
  - o Attached are notes by Bernadette Loftin.
- Kirby, Jack Temple. *Darkness At The Dawning. Race and Reform in the Progressive South.* J.B. Lippincott Company, 1972. Extracts.
  - Attached are notes by Bernadette Loftin.
- Smith, Page. "Introduction." *As A City Upon A Hill*, Alfred A. Knopf, 1971, pp. vii–ix.
- Quandt, Jean B. From the Small Town to the Great Community. The Social Thought of Progressive Intellectuals. Rutgers University Press, January 1, 1970, pp. 1-5, 137, 158-161.
- Rice, Bradley Robert. *Progressive Cities: The Commission Government Movement in America*, 1901-1920. University of Texas Press, 1978, pp. 74-77.
- Link, Arthur S., and Richard L. McCormick. "(1) Progressivism in History. (2) Bibliographical Essay." *Progressivism*, Harlan Davidson, Inc., 1983, pp. 1–25, 119–40. Attached are notes by Bernadette Loftin.
- Link, William A. *The Paradox of Southern Progressivism 1880-1930*. University of North Carolina Press, 1992. Loftin's notes on this book.
- Grantham, Dewey W. *Southern Progressivism. The Reconciliation of Progress and Tradition*. The University of Tennessee Press, 1983, pp. xv-xxii, 6-9, 230-231, 258-259, 310-311, 314-315, 418-419.
  - o Attached are notes by Bernadette Loftin.
- Additional reading notes by Loftin

# Chapter 14 The Boll Weevil, the Pure-Bred Hog, and the Economy

## Folder – Farming 1910-1945

- Grant, Jr., Philip A. "Senator Hoke Smith, Southern Congressmen, and Agricultural Education, 1914-1917." *Agricultural History*, vol. 60, no. 2, Spring 1986, pp. 111–22.
- (1) "\$25, 000 Reward for Boll Weevils" & (2) "Bleckley County Hog Sells for \$5000." *The Cochran Journal*, 10 June 1920.
- "Board of Trade Has Banquet at M.G.C." *The Cochran Journal*, 15 Sept. 1932, p. 1.
- "Cochran and Cochranites." *The Cochran Journal*, 25 July 1940, p. 5.
- Grand Jury Presentments. The Cochran Journal, 25 July 1918.
- Cotton Production Below Average in Bleckley County. *The Cochran Journal*, 16 January 1930.
- Harris, Frederick R. Inc. "Appendix D. The Rehabilitation of Georgia's Forest Resource." *The Port of Savannah. A Report to the Agricultural and Industrial Development Board of Georgia*, State of Georgia, 1945.
- Margaret, Jarmon Hagood. "Of Farm Tenant Mothers as Symbol and Realty of the South." *Mothers of the South. Portraiture of the White Tenant Farm Woman*, Greenwood Press, Publishers New York, 1939, pp. 2–6.
- Hartman, William A. "Land-Use Study in Georgia Lays Basis for Purchase Project." *Yearbook of Agriculture 1935. US Department of Agriculture.*, 1935.
- Several articles regarding cotton in Bleckley County. *The Cochran Journal*, 8 August 1940.
- Langley, Archie. *Bleckley County Farm Statistics 1900-1955*. United States Department of Agriculture.
- "Peacock & Hodge International Grand Champion Sale of Durocs." Booklet for public sale at Fairview Farm, July 15<sup>th</sup>, Cochran, Georgia. Year not given, circa 1920.
- "E. E. Diller, Iowa Farmer, in Bleckley County." *The Cochran Journal*. Aug. 29, 1940.
- Cotton ginning and production statistics for Bleckley County 1920-1977
- Various articles and charts on cotton ginning and production.
- More articles on various local farming topics.
- Notes

Bernadette Loftin Collection - Inventory - On Line Version 5-25-2023.<br/>docx Chapter 155/25/2023

# Chapter 15 The New Deal and World War II

### Chapter 16

### Society, Religion, and Education 1910-1945

### Folder – Cochran Public Schools 1914-1915

• Cochran Public Schools. Cochran, Georgia 1914 – 15. Handbook (original).

### Folder – County Schools 1910 – 1945

• Articles primarily from *The Cochran Journal* regarding variety of topics related to the county schools.

### Folder – Bleckley County Board of Education Minutes 1913 – 1945

• Notes and summaries from BOE Minutes

### Folder – City Schools 1910 – 1945

• Articles primarily from *The Cochran Journal* regarding variety of topics related to the county schools.

### <u>Folder – Religion/Fundamentalism 1910 – 1945</u>

- "Editorial," The Cochran Journal, 24 July 1913.
  - Against a bill introduced in Georgia making it mandatory to read the Bible in public schools.
- "Church of the week," a series in The Cochran Journal during December 1981 and June 1982. Included: Little Bethel Free Will Baptist Church; St. John Church of the Nazarene; Beulah Springs Free Will Church; Mt. Carmel Baptist Church; Elsharath Baptist Church.
- The Pentecostal Holiness Church; Empire Pentecostal Holiness Church. A one page summary of the church's history.
- Nixon, Herman C. "Sam Jones and the Ol' Time Religion." 1946. *Lower Piedmont Country*, Books for Library Press, 1971, pp. 83–95.
- Loftin's notes on Religion 1910-1943.

### Folder – Health

- Articles in various issues of The Cochran Journal about the need to improve sanitation, sewage, and roads as well as the Spanish Influenza, Malaria, and dog bites.
- Abercrombie, Thomas Franklin. *History of Public Health in Georgia*, 1733 1950. Georgia Department of Health, January 1, 1950, pp. 54-69, 140-141, 214-215. (Note, this report covers all the topics in the above articles.

• Battle, Marion. "Marion Battle Writes of His Experiences and Warns Others." *The Cochran Journal*, 14 Dec. 1922, p. 1. (Article about dangers of moonshine and whiskey.)

### <u>Folder – Women's Suffrage</u>

- "Women Suffrage." *The Cochran Journal*, May 11, 1913. These are notes from the article.
- Notes from articles in *The Cochran Journal*, Feb. 6, April 10, June 19, 1913.
- "The American Home of the Sanctuary of Good Government." *The Cochran Journal*, March 20, 1913.
- Paper's Editorial. *The Cochran Journal*, Feb. 19, 1914.
- Paper's Editorial. The Cochran Journal, May 21, 1914.
- "Equality of Human Rights." *The Cochran Journal*, July 16, 1914.
- "Sex Equality! God Forbid." The Cochran Journal, Nov. 11, 1915.
- "The South's Greatest Issue." The Cochran Journal, June 5, 1919.
- "White Supremacy." The Cochran Journal, July 29, 1920.
- "More Responsibility for Our Good Women." *The Cochran Journal*, Oct. 7, 1920.
- "Much interest Taken in City Election." *The Cochran Journal*, Jan. 11, 1923.

# Woman's Christian Temperance Union

- Harris, Virginia Speer. "Woman's Christian Temperance Union." History of Pulaski and Bleckley Counties, Georgia 1808 1956, vol. I, 1958, pp. 381–82.
- Loftin, Bernadett Kuehn. "Extracts." The Cochran Community. Development, Continuity and Challenge, 1999, pp. 208–09, 235.
- "Lella A. Dillard." Wikipedia. The Free Encyclopedia, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Lella\_A.\_Dillard.
- "Former W.C.T.U. President Expires in Cochran Today." *The Macon News*, Jan. 26, 1935.
- "Mrs. Lella A. Dillard, W.C.T.U. Leader Dies in Cochran." The Cochran Journal, Jan. 31, 1935.
- "Overturning Stones." Macon Daily Telegraph, May 8, 1916.
- "Ga. W.C.T.U. to Meet in Dawson Oct. 16-19." *The Macon News*, Sept. 25, 1917.
- "W.C.T.U. Celebration Was A Great Success." *The Cochran Journal*, Jan. 29, 1921.

- "W.C.T.U. Party." *The Cochran Journal*, April 28, 1921.
- "Georgia Land." The Macon News, Feb. 13, 1922.
- "Georgia W.C.T.U." *The Atlanta Constitution*, June 12, July 24, Sept. 11, Nov. 27,1921.
- "District Meeting at Cartersville." *The Atlanta Constitution*, July 4, 1926.
- "Obituaries. Mrs. Lella Dillard Whipple." [daughter of Lella A. Dillard] *The Cochran Journal*, Feb. 27, 1980.
- "Mrs. L. A. Whipple entertains ... W.C.T.U. party..." *The Cochran Journal*, Apr. 21, 1921.
- Sample of newspaper articles written by Lella Dillard Whipple. The Macon News, Dec. 17, 1942, Feb. 8, March 27, 1943.
- Family Tree of Eleanor "Lella" Augusta Jackson, Ancestry.com.

### Folder – Clubs and Social Activities

- Barlow, William Lonnie. *Portrait of a Scout Master: 1938.* Article about Scout Master Frederick W. Noegel, Sr.
- Notes on the history of Girl Scouts in Cochran.
- Cochran Rotary Club Several articles from *The Cochran Journal*, from 1938 to 1945.

# <u>Folder – Woman's Clubs in Cochran</u>

- Cochran Journal articles and notes on various clubs Woman's Club; Civic League; Red Cross, and more. 1912 to 1950 (?)
- Loftin, Bernadette K. Cochran's Community Christmas Tree.
- Loftin, Bernadette K. A Past to Remember: Cochran Woman's Club History. 30 April 1990.
- Loftin, Bernadette K. "History of the Cochran Woman's Club 'A Past to Remember'." *The Cochran Journal*, 13 June 1990.
- Speer, Virginia. "Organizations of the Past." *History of Pulaski and Bleckley Counties, Georgia 1808-1956*, J. W. Burke Company, 1957, pp. 379–97.

# <u>Folder – Cochran, Photographs & Memorabilia</u>

- "Catalogue, Cochran Public Schools, Cochran, Georgia 1912-1913 Original, in poor shape.
- Postcards of scenes in Cochran

#### Folder – Race Relations

- Walker, T. D. "In Memory of Aunt Susan Walker." *The Cochran Journal*, May 5, 1910.
- "An Old Back Mammy Passes to Her Reward." *The Cochran Journal*, Oct. 2, 1930.
- "Well Known Colored Preacher Passes Away." *The Cochran Journal*, June 18, 1925.
- "Come Back, Old Darky, Come Back." The Cochran Journal, June 7, 1917.
- "Faithful Colored Woman Dies." The Cochran Journal, June 21, 1928.
- "Faithful Colored Teacher Passes Away." *The Cochran Journal*, April 21, 1927.
- "Card of Thanks from Elizabeth M. Hampton." *The Cochran Journal*, May 6, 1927.
- "Letter from Col. Jesse E. Mercer," and reply from Editor Bailey. *The Cochran Journal*, June 2, 1921.

## Chapter 17 The Era of James Dykes 1945-1966

### Folder - Crime and Judicial

• Inventory not completed

### Folder – Cochran City Minutes

• Copies of city minutes and notes on same.

### Folder – Grand Jury Presentments

• Newspaper articles on Grand Jury Presentments in *The Cochran Journal*.

### <u>Folder – Majority Vote in Elections</u>

• Newspaper articles on majority vote in elections.

### <u>Folder – Local History Articles</u>

- Joe Bryant
- Joe & Esther Berryhill
- Mrs. Annie Hall
- Leo Hagood Browning
- Miscellaneous articles

# Folder – "The New Georgia Guide" Material

- The *New Georgia Guide* is a literate guide to the state. In the folder is material used to describe Bleckley County to be used in the book.
  - Chamber of Commerce
  - History and descriptions of significant sites of interest.
- Barlow, William Lonnie. Georgia Guide. Bleckley County, Georgia.

# <u>Folder – Cochran Heritage</u>

- *Our Heritage Bicentennial 1776-1976*. Cochran-Bleckley Bicentennial Committee, May 1976..
- *Journey Through 200 Years*. A play presented by the Cochran-Bleckley Bicentennial, Inc., May 1976.
- Various special newspaper editions and articles on the history of Cochran and Bleckley County

# Folder – History of Cochran and Bleckley County

- Loftin, Bernadette Kuehn. *History of Bleckley County from the Perspective of Its Residents*. A Syllabus Prepared as an On-Campus Teaching Project. 8 June 1981.
- Newspaper articles

# Folder - Maps

• Bleckley County Million Dollar Road System 1960

# Chapter 18 Progress and Crises: Postwar Education

### Folder – County Schools

- Taylor, Lida, and Ruth Barlow. Public Education in Bleckley. 1971.
- Contract between Cochran City Board of Education and Bleckley County Board of Education, August 28, 1952.
- Contract between Cochran City Board of Education and Bleckley County Board of Education, November 19, 1975.
- Choice of School Form, Bleckley County Schools, March 25, 1966.
- Bleckley County Board of Education Meetings. Notes by Bernadette Loftin from the minutes of BOEM, 1945-1977.
- Articles from *The Cochran Journal*.

### Folder – City Schools

- Cochran Board of Education Meetings. Notes by Bernadette Loftin from the minutes of BOEM, 1947-1977.
- Minutes of the Cochran Board of Education, Board Meetings; March 4, 1957; February 7, 1963; May 18, 1965; February 28, 1977; March 1, 1977.
- Letter of Resignation, John T. Groover, Superintendent of the Cochran City Schools, February 28, 1977.
- Teacher's Certification Nullification Report, John T. Groover, July 26, 1978.
- Cochran Public Schools Budget, 1947-1948.
- Cochran Board of Education Meetings. Notes by Bernadette Loftin from the minutes, 1947-1977.

# <u>Folder – Bleckley County Schools after Merger</u>

- *Bleckley County Schools in the Spotlight*, published by Bleckley County Board of Education. Issues from 1990–1996.
- Newspaper articles regarding
  - o Georgia Education Lottery.
  - o Newspaper articles on Board of Education elections.
  - o Quality of education in Bleckley County
  - Bleckley County Middle School A Georgia School of Excellence
- Faculty rosters Bleckley County Schools, 1997-98.
- Notes on BCBE meetings from 1977-1997
- Notes by Loftin "Legacy of Brown vs. Board of Education. A Forty Year Perspective."

# Chapter 19 The College and the Community

### <u>Folder – Middle Georgia College History</u>

- "College On The Hill Changed With The Times."
- Ebenezer Hall
- Heritage House
- Walker Hall

### Folder – Middle Georgia College 1945-1964

Newspaper articles on various MGC activities and news items

### Folder – Middle Georgia College Enrollment 1945-1998

• Enrollment numbers

## <u>Folder – Middle Georgia College Postwar Notes</u>

• Miscellaneous notes and citations from the Kernel

### <u>Folder – Middle Georgia College Faculty – Alderman Presidency</u>

- Newspaper articles
- Personnel reports

# <u>Folder – Middle Georgia College – Welch Presidency</u>

• Newspaper articles, programs, reports, etc.

# <u>Folder – Middle Georgia College Centennial 1884-1984 – Programs</u>

- Symposium on Distinguished Middle Georgia College Alumni
- Centennial Convocation
- Various newspaper articles

# <u>Folder – Middle Georgia College Centennial 1884-1984 – History of College</u>

- Special Section, The Cochran Journal, Published in the Observation of the Founding of New Ebenezer College, Oct 10, 1984.
- Newspaper articles

# Folder - Middle Georgia College Centennial 1884-1984 - Historic Buildings

- Heritage House
- Pace House
- Ebenezer Hall

### <u>Folder – Middle Georgia College Buildings</u>

- List of buildings, year constructed, year occupied, etc.
- Article on the new administrative building, 1927.
- Article on building improvements made summer 1940
- Report of the Institutional Self-Study, Middle Georgia College. 1989. Extract pages for physical resources, classroom buildings, instructional support buildings, and residence buildings.

### <u>Folder – Middle Georgia College Holiday Cards</u>

• Christmas/Holiday cards. Each has a different drawing of a building on MGC campus. Several are signed/printed from the Alderman's (college president).

### Folder – Middle Georgia College Event Programs

- *The Cochran Journal* special edition for Observation of Founding of New Ebenezer College. Oct 10, 1984
- MGC Kernel Nov 16, 1987 "1987 Fall Convocation"
- *MGC Kernel* Jan 29, 1988 "Dr. Louis Alderman Dies After Long Illness"
- MGC History Day Program Apr 7, 1983
- MGC Convocation Program Jan 10, 1984
- More memorabilia The Armorial Design of MGC

# <u>Folder – Middle Georgia College – Aviation Program</u>

• Several articles on the beginning of the MGC flying school and aviation program and its early history.

# <u>Folder – Distinguished Alumni Symposium - 1984</u>

- Program "A Symposium on Distinguished Middle Georgia College Alumni, April 11, 1984."
- Miscellaneous conference organization notes.

# Folder – Middle Georgia College – Miscellaneous

- Large array of newspaper articles from various publications and other information about Middle Georgia College.
- Several issues of the *Kernel* from 1996-1999.

# Chapter 20 The New Economy and Social Order

#### **Business**

### Folder – Chamber of Commerce and Employment/Development Group

- Articles from Cochran Journal on Unemployment Rates 1979 to 1989
- Articles from Cochran Journal on the Chamber of Commerce 1968 to 1997
- "1997 Hometown Business Review," Special Supplement, *The Cochran Journal*, Aug. 6, 1997
- Listing of Civic Clubs and Organizations, 1981 − 82.
- Rosters of Business Members in the Chamber of Commerce in 1994 and 1998.
- Business directory and shopping guides for 1981 and 1993.
- Shopping Directory and Newcomer's Guide 1981-82. Cochran-Bleckley Chamber of Commerce, 1981.

### Folder – Local Businesses

- Articles on various businesses; to partially include:
  - Lakeview Shopping Center; B.C. Moore's & Sons; Department of Family and Children's Services; Jack Shepherd Office; The Neighborhood Service Center; Jac-Arts, Inc.; Piggly Wiggly; The Lenkerd Company; Sawyer's Food Center, Inc.; W. C. Dykes Insurance Agency; Cochran Inn.
  - o unemployment

# Folder – Lithonia Lighting Company

• Newspaper articles, beginning with the ground breaking on June 19, 1972 through 1993.

# Folder – L & H Shirt Company

- *The Cochran Journal* articles from 1935 to 1988, from the beginning to the end. Includes articles on: attempt by the C.I.O. to unionize employees; Charles Greenberg, Founder of L&H Shirt Company; a factory in Wrightsville considers moving to Cochran in 1988, and decides not to.
- Notes by Bernadette Loftin covering the period of 1946 to 1988.
- Three interviews of former L&H employees

### <u>Folder – Cochran Speedway</u>

- Articles from *The Cochran Journal* and *The Macon Telegraph*, from 1981-1993.
- "J&J Speedway Has Exciting Opening."
- "Middle Georgia down to one stock car track."
- "Cochran may yet run this season."
- "Cochran Speedway planning to reopen."
- "Cochran Speedway shuts down for year."
- "Cochran Speedway will change operators again."

### <u>Folder – Kaolin Industry and Environmental Impact</u>

- "Mining's Naked Truth. Weak laws slow restoration of ruined land."
- "Changing climate for kaolin. State mining industry, facing growing challenges, tries to make new friends."
- "Kaolin Industry Releases Report Card On Its Economic Performance"
- "Feisty foe of kaolin industry is freed. He was railroaded after irking judges and helping poor, supporters say."
- "Kaolin industry employs 142 Bleckley residents."

### <u>Folder – Robins Air Force Base</u>

- Billips, Mike. "Golden Wings. 50-year-old RAFB still 'Keeping 'em flying." *The Macon Telegraph*, 16 June, 1991
- Cook, Emily. "Warner Robins: 50 years on the move," *The Macon Telegraph*, 25 April, 1993.
- Equal Opportunity. It's results that Count. Equal Opportunity Office, Robins Air Force Base, Georgia, January 1973.
- "The Base of Middle Georgia." *The Macon Telegraph*, 4 June, 1995. A special supplement about the proposed closing of Robins Air Force Base. Provides base history, mission, personnel and financial statistics, impact on the community and comprehensive arguments to keep the base open.
- "Economic Impact Report. Robins Air Force Base, Georgia. 1998." Warner Robbins Air Logistics Center of Office of Public Affairs.
- Wooten, Jim. "Saluting bas of a community." The Atlanta Constitution, 25 Jun 1995.
- Editorial. "Armed Forces Day." The Cochran Journal, 14 May 1959.
- Sirmans, Opal. "RAFB added \$12.5 million to Bleckley economy in '85." *The Cochran Journal*, 5 March 1986.
- Personnel numbers for 1996, 1950, 1960, 1970, 1980.

## Folder – Heart of Georgia Regional Development Center

• Wren, Dahlia. "Some officials praise RDCs; others say they've gotten little or no help," *The Macon Telegraph*, July 25, 1993. P. 11A.

### <u>Folder – Government structure – Non-voter approved debts</u>

• Wooten, Jim, "We Owe a debt to Mitchell," *The Atlanta Journal/The Atlanta Constitution*, June 28, 1962. (AG John A. Mitchell – he discovered how to evade constitutional debt limits...now less than a third of the debt issued by local governments in Cobb, Fulton, Clayton, DeKalb and Gwinnett counties is voter approved.)

#### Folder – Radio and Television

- "Cochran to Have Radio Station." The Cochran Journal, 17 July 1952.
- "Radio Station to Locate in County." The Cochran Journal, 14 April 1966.
- "New TV Station Being Built Here." The Cochran Journal, 26 January 1967.
- "Georgia, Bleckley Co. To The Superior Court of Said County." *The Cochran Journal*, 14 December 1967. Article pertains to the "Mid-State Broadcasters, Inc."
- "New State TV Station To Start Programming." *The Cochran Journal*, 28 December 1967.
- "To The Citizens of Cochran and Bleckley County." *The Cochran Journal*, 14 December 1977. Article pertains to Happy Acres Broadcasting Co., Inc. and WVMG AM & FM Radio Stations.
- "WCEH Goes on Air Serving Cochran Area." *The Cochran Journal*, 11 December 1952.
- "Pop Smith of Cochran Journal." *The Cochran Journal*, 8 June 1961.

### Folder – End of Year Summaries

• Inventory not completed

# Agriculture

# <u>Folder – Local Farming 1945 – 1990s</u>

- Various newspaper articles on local farming.
- Index of news stories and articles regarding Oscar Lorick, black farmer in Bleckley County. Protests and national coverage when the bank attempted to foreclose on his farm.

### <u>Folder – Agricultural Papers – 1945-1995</u>

- Bachtel, Douglas, and Hortense Bates. "Georgia in Perspective. A Historical Overview." *Georgia Facts and Figures*, no. 2, Feb. 1986.
- Kirby, Jack Temple. "Preface and Acknowledgements." *Rural Worlds Lost. The American South 1920-1960*, Louisiana State University Press, 1987, pp. xiii–xix.
- Daniel, Pete. *Breaking the Land: The Transformation of Cotton, Tobacco, and Rice Cultures since 1880.* University of Illinois Press, 1985. (Complete book)
- Brooks, Rusty, and Douglas C. Bachtel. "Georgia's Changing Farm Population." *Issues Facing Georgia*, vol. 1, no. 6, Apr. 1983.
- Wiener, Jonathan M. "Class Structure and Economic Development in the American South, 1865-1955." *The American Historical Review*, vol. 84, no. 4, Oct. 1979, pp. 970–92. Notes by Loftin.

### Folder – Lorick Farm Standoff

• Inventory not completed

#### **New Social Order**

### Folder – Maps of Bleckley County

Cochran and Bleckley County General Location Map of 1976

# Folder – Cochran History

- Loftin, Bernadette. Letter to Editor of Cochran Journal, March 3, 1992. "An extensive research of the Middle Georgia area amplifies the February 19, 1992 'History of Cochran' contained in the *Journal*. The following information is submitted with that purpose in mind and in no way attempts to diminish the value of the Business and Industry Review of the *Journal*." Loftin continues with a history of the beginning of Cochran and Bleckley County.
- "Preview 92. Business & Industry Review of Cochran and Bleckley County. A Supplement To *The Cochran Journal*." February 19, 1992.

# <u>Folder – Clubs – Social and Professional</u>

Various articles on social and professional organizations

### Folder – 4-H Club

• Newspaper articles on the 4-H Club

#### Folder – Recreation and Entertainment

- Articles from the *Cochran Journal* about:
  - o Recreation center; construction and activities
  - New golf course and country club
  - Various festivals; Jordan Creek Festival; Bluegrass festival; Great Pumpkin

### Folder – Masonic Lodge

- Troli, Riley. "They have Been Helping Others In Cochran For 120 Years. Masons Good People Just Trying To Be Even Better." *The Cochran Journal*, January 19, 1994.
- "Masons To Close Out 100<sup>th</sup> Anniversary Celebration." *The Cochran Journal*. Oct. 23, 1974.

### Folder – Health, physicians, hospitals, nursing homes

• Numerous articles on health care, physicians, hospitals, nursing homes, etc.

### Folder – Growing Up Southern – Children of the South

- Special report in *The Atlanta Journal/The Atlanta Constitution*; June 6, 1993. Three articles:
  - "For most kids, life isn't getting Better. Notion of family has changed."
  - "Of Poverty and Promise. There is no longer one South but many tiny mountain towns in perpetual poverty, river delta towns that breed broken families, richly diverse urban centers and capitals of affluence."
  - o "The Era of Fear. A journey into the world of Southern children finds change sweeping their lives: Mama's at work, AIDS is a frightening possibility and the world is a lot more complicated than it ever was before."

# $\underline{Folder-Southern\ Life-Changing}$

- Series of articles in *The Atlanta Journal/The Atlanta Constitution*; June & July 1993:
  - o "Southerners don't conform to stereotypes"
  - o "The Changing Family. Southerners no longer center lives on kids and kin, but they remain the most churchgoing of Americans."
  - o "You could get by on \$5 a month easy," an oral history.

- o "I see myself as a New Southerner"
- o "Part of me was raised in 19th century"
- o "Life was much more structured"
- o "Have TV, peers replaced Mama, Daddy, and God? Southerners see values change in a single generation."
- o "Is being Southern 'gentle' or just evading the issue?"
- o "Facts on Southern clans both real and fictional"

### Folder – Southern Culture – Changing

- Palmer, James. "Ghosts from the Past. Southern pride often collides with darker side of history." *The Macon Telegraph*, 5 May 1991.
- Anderson, Mary Ann. "Small towns no longer immune to ills associated with big cities." *The Macon Telegraph*, 2 Jun. 1992.
- Boyd, Bill. "Doing what it takes." The Macon Telegraph, 12 Jan. 1994.
- Campbell, Colin. "Southern history without GRITS." *The Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 13 Feb. 1991.
- Campbell, Colin. "Whatever happened to that romantic, rough, individualist White Southern Male?" *The Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 17 Feb. 1991.
- Reed, John Shelton. "What is the South? Kudzu? Poverty? Mama's cooking? A new book maps the human geography of a special place." *The Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 26 May 1991.
- Betts, Jack. "The South's Golden Age." *The Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, 28 Apr. 1996.
- Dollar, Steve. "That's Exploitation! From cheap nudies to sick slashers, Alabama pioneer of trash films reaps the wages of celluloid sin." *The Atlanta Journal and Constitution*, 27 Jan. 1991.
- Johnson, Rheta Grimsley. "It Was a Strange Day, Strange in a Nice Way." *The Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, 27 May 1996. (Article about a trip through Cochran.)
- White, Gayle. "Religion by the Numbers. The South remains a region of churchgoers; most are Southern Baptists, but Catholicism is growing." *The Atlanta Constitution*, July 7, 1992.

### <u>Folder – The Other Georgia</u>

• Teegardin, Carrie. "Inside the other Georgia. Atlanta's neighbors lag behind." *The Atlanta Journal/the Atlanta Constitution*, June 28, 1992.

### **Religion/Church**

### <u>Folder – First Baptist Church</u>

- Barlow, Lonnie, and Cliff Paulk. *January 1991 Laymen's Day Talk*. First Baptist Church of Cochran.
- Homecoming and Bi-Centennial Celebration, First Baptist Church. May 16, 1976.
- Various newspaper articles from *The Cochran Journal*.

### Folder – First United Methodist Church

- "1988 A Year of Special History." *Historical Highlights. South Georgia Conference United Methodist Church*, vol. 18, no. 2, Fall 1988.
- Newspaper articles from *The Cochran Journal*.

# <u>Folder – Trinity Episcopal Church</u>

• Various newspaper articles from The Cochran Journal on the church history and current events.

### <u>Folder – Local Churches</u>

 Various articles on local churches; Southside Baptist Church, Lakeview Baptist Church, Mormon Church, Mt. Cavalry Baptist Church, St. Thomas More Catholic Church, Faith Baptist Church, Church of the Nazarene, Church of God of Prophecy, Roddy Baptist Church, Lighthouse Non-Denominational Church, Tabernacle Baptist Church, Cochran Church of Christ, and First Assembly of God Church.

# <u>Folder – Church Membership Notes</u>

• Various notes by Bernadette Loftin regarding church memberships.

# <u>Folder – Pulaski & Bleckley Counties Association of Baptist Churches</u>

- Lee, Walter M. History of the Pulaski Association of Missionary Baptists in Georgia.
- Baptist Messengers to Conventions, 1942, 1943, 1944, 1945
- 1990 Minutes Pulaski-Bleckley Baptist Association of Georgia

- Gardner, Robert G. *Baptist Conventions, General Associations, and District Associations in Georgia*. Special Collections, Main Library, Mercer University. 1998.
- Notes by Bernadette Loftin

# Folder – Local Religious Items

• Articles on various religious topics, letters to editor, etc.

# Chapter 21 Political Change and the New City Officials

### <u>Folder – Cochran Mayors and aldermen and city employees</u>

- Listings and notes for Cochran Mayors, Aldermen, city marshals, city employees, public schools' trustees, and occupations.
- Newspaper articles.

### <u>Folder – Politics - City and County</u>

- Notes from various *Cochran Journal* articles regarding city politics.
- Notes regarding City budget
- Inventory not completed

# <u>Folder – Local Ele</u>ctions

• Inventory not completed

### <u>Folder</u> – "Happy Howard" lawsuits and defense

• Inventory not completed

### Folder – Maps

• City of Cochran 1993

# Folder – City Council Minutes

• Inventory not completed

### Folder – Sanitation Landfill

- "Grand Jury Recommends Joint Sanitary Land Fill." *The Cochran Journal*, March 6. 1968.
- "Special Session For Grand Jury." *The Cochran Journal*, April 16, 1970.
- "Landfill Site To Be Owned And Operated By City For City Use." *The Cochran Journal*, Aug. 6, 1970.
- "County Landfill Report. Landfill Site Is Promised To County Citizens." *The Cochran Journal*, Aug. 13, 1970.
- "County Commissioner Makes Statement Concerning County Landfill Site." *The Cochran Journal*, Aug. 20, 1970.
- "County Landfill Opens Saturday, Aug. 29." *The Cochran Journal*, Aug 27, 1970.

### <u>Folder – Expansion of City Limits</u>

- "Referendum To Extend City Limits Planned." *The Cochran Journal*, Feb. 22, 1968.
- "Plans For Expansion of City Limits." *The Cochran Journal*, Feb. 22, 1968.
- "Annexation Election Date Set: May 25<sup>th</sup> Registration Deadline." *The Cochran Journal*, March 21, 1968.
- "Annexation Referendum Defeated By 2-1 Margin; 781 Against 351 For." *The Cochran Journal*, June 20, 1968.

### <u>Folder – Transportation</u>

- Cochran Bypass Highway
  - o "Truck Route Survey Completed. *The Cochran Journal*, April 1, 1981.
  - o "Latest Proposed Survey By-Pass." *The Cochran Journal*, July 1, 1981.
  - o "Notes From Your County Commissioner." *The Cochran Journal*, Aug. 5, 1981.
  - o "\$483, 443 Construction Contract Awarded To Bleckley County." *The Cochran Journal*, Oct. 13, 1982.
  - o "Briefly. Bypass extension." The Cochran Journal, Jan. 11, 1984,
  - o Photo "work on the second phase of the Cochran by-pass..." *The Cochran Journal*, Oct. 17, 1984.
  - o "Ribbon cutting ceremony official opens Cochran's new truck route by-pass highway." *The Cochran Journal*, April 24, 1985.

# • Greyhound Bus Service

- o "Greyhound To Discontinue Bus Service To Cochran." *The Cochran Journal*, March 2, 1983.
- o "Greyhound's 'good faith' offer to maintain service is contingent on Georgia PSC's approval. *The Cochran Journal*, Jan. 11, 1984.
- o "Greyhound plans to end Cochran service." *The Cochran Journal*, Jan. 25, 1984.
- o "Greyhound-Cochran saga continues." *The Cochran Journal*, Feb. 15, 1984.
- Golden Isles Highway; US 23 highway; US 129 highway
  - o "Cochran To Lose US 23?" The Cochran Journal, July 15, 1981.
  - o "Letters To The Editor." The Cochran Journal, July 29, 1981.
  - o "Letter to the editor." The Cochran Journal, April 2, 1986.

- "Bleckley County Emergency Road Numbering." *The Cochran Journal*, Jan. 6, 1982.
- "Letter of Public Interest. ...funding for ambulances..." *The Cochran Journal*, May 20, 1981.

# Chapter 22 The New Political Order Comes to the Courthouse

## <u>Folder – Consolidation of City & County Governments</u>

• Inventory not completed

### Folder – Audits Bleckley County

• Inventory not completed

### Folder – Maps

• Bleckley County Military (voting) Districts and Emergency Road Numbers

## Folder - Fitzpatrick, Duross - Federal Judge

• Inventory not completed

## <u>Folder – Holder, Jackie – County Commissioner</u>

• Inventory not completed

### <u>Folder – Jones, Algie – County Commissioner</u>

• Inventory not completed

# Folder - Scarborough, Frank - County Commissioner

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Coley, Ed

• Inventory not completed

### Folder – Cook, E.

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Cook, Taylor.

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Grand Jury Presentments

• Inventory not completed

### Folder – Race Relations

# **Epilogue**

# <u>Folder – General Observations, Rationale and Conclusions</u>

• Notes by Loftin on myriad topics for epilogue; general observations, religion, race relations, politics, county and city disagreements.

# Appendix A Newspaper Articles 1870 to 1949

# Folder – History of Georgia Newspapers Prior to 1870

• Rawlings, Kenneth W. "Statistics and Cross-Sections of the Georgia Press to 1870." *The Georgia Historical Quarterly*, vol. 23, no. 2, June 1939.

### Folders – Newspaper Articles 1870 to 1949

- Newspaper Articles are in individual folders for each year from 1870 to 1949.
- Articles from 1870 to 1929 are primarily from:
  - *The Hawkinsville Dispatch* (HD; published 1866 1889)
  - *Hawkinsville News* (HN; published 1881 1889)
  - The Hawkinsville Dispatch and News (HDN; published 1889 to present)
  - o *The Cochran Journal* (CJ; published 1907 to present)
  - There are a few articles from the *Eastman Times* (ET; published 1873 − 1899) and *Macon Daily Telegraph/Macon Telegraph* (MDT/ MT; began publishing 1826 to present)
- *The Cochran Journal* articles, from 1907 to 1929, instead of a copy of the actual article are Loftin's notes on individual articles. *The Cochran Journal* is on micro-film in the Roberts Memorial Library.
- The folders from 1930 to 1949 are articles from *The Cochran Journal*. The copies are from selected full pages of the newspaper, not the entire issue. There are pages from almost each issue of that particular year. Many articles that were of special interest to Loftin are marked. The amount and variety of articles in each folder provides an overview of Cochran history for that year.
- There is no central theme to the articles contained in the yearly folders; instead it is an extensive collection of a multiple topics.

# Appendix B Demographics / Census Records / Tax Digests / Agriculture

### Folder – Significant County Facts

• Fact sheets for: Bleckley, Dodge, Laurens, Montgomery, Pulaski, Telfair, Treutlen, Wheeler, Wilcox,

### Folder – Population of Georgia Counties 1880-1970

- Tables of area and population of Georgia Counties
- Notes and computations

### <u>Folder – Population of Cochran Districts</u>

• Tables for 1890, 1900, 1910

### Folder – Land Ownership 1911-1940

- Names of landowners with over 800 acres
- Black landowners in 1940 and total acreage

# <u>Folder – County Population Characteristics 1890-1980</u>

• Fact sheets for: Bleckley, Dodge, Laurens, Montgomery, Telfair, Treutlen, Wheeler, Wilcox,

# <u>Folder – Census – General Information</u>

Various items

# <u>Folder – Districts & Land lots for Determining Census</u>

Various notes

# <u>Folders – Census for Pulaski and Bleckley Counties</u>

• 1850 to 1990 (missing 1920 & 1930)

# <u>Folder – Tax Digests – Size of Land Holdings</u>

- Cochran Community Farmland Ownership work sheets
  - 0 1880, 1881, 1910
- Cochran Community Land
  - 0 1839, 1857, 1868, 1892

### Folders for Pulaski & Bleckley Counties Tax Digests

- Pulaski 1809 to 1908
- Bleckley 1950.

### Folder – County Farm Facts 1880-1980

• Farm fact sheets for Heart of Georgia Counties: Bleckley, Dodge, Laurens, Montgomery, Pulaski, Telfair, Treutlen, Wheeler, Wilcox.

### <u>Folder – Agriculture Census 1860</u>

- Includes table for acres of land, livestock, produced, number of slaveholders and slaves,
- Notes

### <u>Folder – Agriculture Census 1870</u>

- The Statistics of the Wealth and Industry of the United States, Embracing the Tables of Wealth, Taxation, and Public Indebtedness of Agriculture, Manufactures, Mining, and the Fishers. Returns of the Ninth Census, June 1, 1870. Under the Direction of the Secretary of the Interior. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1872.
- Notes.

# <u>Folder – Agriculture Census, Population by Counties 1850-1940</u>

• Tables for farm acreage, mortgage debt, expenditures for labor, fertilizer, feed; area and populations

# <u>Folder – Pulaski County Population and Farm Statistics 1890-1910</u>

- Population tables
- Agricultural reports
- Newspaper articles

# **Appendix C Cochranites and Families of Prominence**

#### 1. Interviews and Oral Histories

### Folder – Bailey, Ruth & Kathryn Bailey Frezer

- Oral History Interview Report Feb. 19, 1991
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 24

### Folder – Barlow, Ruth (Mrs. Leland)

- Oral History Interview Report May 30, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 12
- Interview Release Form
- Additional materials

#### Folder – Barrow, Charles, and sister Willie Barrow Crawford

- Oral History Interview Report June 5, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 8
- Interview Release Form
- Additional materials

# <u>Folder – Blazer, Virginia</u>

• Oral History Interview Report – May 26, 1981

# <u>Folder – Bollinger, Dean</u>

- Oral History Interview Report June 5, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 18
- Interview Release Form
- Additional materials

### Folder – Braumhauser, Mr. & Mrs. Charles

• Cassette Tape Recording of Interview - Tape # 31

# <u>Folder – Browning, Robert</u> (son of Leo H. Browning)

- Oral History Interview Report Oct. 5, 1990
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 29
- Interview Release Form
- Additional materials

### <u>Folder – Byrd, Anna</u>

- Interview Date Aug. 17, 1970
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 26

### Folder – Daniel, Florence Crum

- Oral History Interview Report June 4, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 19
- Interview Release Form

#### Folder – Davidson, A. N.

- Oral History Interview Report June 4, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 14
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

#### Folder – Dodd, Mr. & Mrs. Tom

- Interview Date Aug. 22, 1970
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 21

### Folder – Dodson, Dr. James

- Interview Date June 4, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 22

# Folder – Dykes, O. C.

- Interview Date May 29, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 11

## <u>Folder – Fisher, Jordan</u>

- Oral History Interview Report May 29, 1981
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

# $\underline{Folder-Floyd,\,Morgan}$

- Oral History Interview Report June 1, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 10
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

# Folder – Giddens, Gus

- Oral History Interview Report June 6, 1981
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

### Folder – Godfrey, Ralph

- Oral History Interview Report Aug. 25, 1997
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 32
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

#### Folder – Hammack, Mrs. R. E.

- Oral History Interview Report May 25, 1981
- Additional information

### Folder – Harris, Mrs. Emma Cortey

- Interview Date Aug. 20, 1970
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 20

### Folder – Hart, Tito

- Interview Date Aug. 20, 1970
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 20

# Folder – Hendricks, Fred

- Oral History Interview Report Aug. 25, 1997
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 1
- Interview Release Form

# Folder – Hobes, Abson

- Oral History Interview Report May 26, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 15
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

#### Folder – Horne, J. Luther

- Oral History Interview Report May 24, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 17
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

### Folder – Hudson, Annie Crabtree

- Interview Date Aug. 18, 1970
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 22

### Folder – Jones, Lillie Mae Lucas

- Oral History Interview Report June 5, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 36
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

#### Folder – Killebrew, Charles

- Oral History Interview Report May 29, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 6
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information in other locations

# <u>Folder – Kipp, Professor Thomas</u>

- Oral History Interview Report June 5, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 3
- Interview Release Form

# Folder - Kirkpatrick, George

- Oral History Interview Report Feb. 20, 1991
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 39
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

### <u>Folder – Knott, Arthur</u>

- Interview Date August 23, 1970
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 21

### Folder – Lawson, Mrs. L. C. (Violet)

- Oral History Interview Report June 2, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 9
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

## Folder – Lyles, Joseph D. Jr.

• Oral History Interview Report – Jan. 6, 1997

#### Folder – Marshell, W.

- Interview Date August 15, 1970
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 37

### Folder – Mullis, James Robert (Jim) (1896-1964)

- Oral History Interview Report May 13, 1990
- Additional information

### Folder – Padgett, Linda Dykes

- Interview Date August 25, 1997
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 28

# Folder – Palmer, Mrs. George

- Interview Date August 16, 1970
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 37

# <u>Folder – Peacock, Sarah Ann</u>

- Interview Date May 24, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 7

### <u>Folder – Pilliams, Palmer</u>

- Interview Date Aug. 21, 1980
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 23

### Folder – Porter, Marion

- Oral History Interview Report Feb. 25, 1991
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 33
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

### Folder – Porter, Rosa Belle Wade

- Oral History Interview Report May 30, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 4 and #35 (#35 is a bad copy of #4)
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

#### <u>Folder – Purser, Beatrice and Lara Lord</u>

- Oral History Interview Report May 26, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 38
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

### Folder – Reeves, J. Willett

- Oral History Interview Report June 1, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 2
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

### Folder – Sawyer, Martha

- Interview Date Feb. 20, 1991
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 40

## Folder – Semmes, Jr. O. J.

- Interview Date Sept. 18, 1970
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 30

### Folder – Smith, Le Moi

- Interview Date Aug. 13, 1970
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 31

# <u>Folder – Taylor, Lida</u>

- Oral History Interview Report June 1, 1981
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

### <u>Folder – Urquhart, Lillian Roush</u>

- Oral History Interview Report June 1, 1981
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

#### Folder – Walker, Alice

- Oral History Interview Report May 25, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 5
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

### Folder – Weatherly, Marion B. "Jazzbo"

- Oral History Interview Report June 3, 1981
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 16
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

## <u>Folder – Weatherly-Green, Amelia (E. B. Weatherly's family)</u>

- Oral History Interview Report Oct. 13, 1993
- Additional information

# <u>Folder – Williams, Georgie</u>

- Oral History Interview Report May 25, 1996
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 25
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

### Folder – Williams, Peyton

- Oral History Interview Report July 29, 1992
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 27
- Additional information. There is information on his life, family history, newspaper articles, etc. This folder needs a detailed inventory; can divide up into separate topics with copies of certain items in both folders.

# Folder – Williams, Sharon Black

- Oral History Interview Report Jan. 9, 1998
- Cassette Tape Recording of Interview Tape # 34
- Interview Release Form
- Additional information

## 2. Individuals and Families of Importance in Cochran History

## <u>Folder – Abney Family</u>

• Notes on family tree.

### <u>Folder – Asbell, F. B.</u>

• Inventory not completed

### Folder -Bailey, Thomas L.

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Bleckley, Logan E.

• Inventory not completed

### Folder - Cochran, Judge Arthur E. & family

• Inventory not completed

### Folder – Grimsley Family

• Inventory not completed

### Folder - Hendricks, Margaret

• Inventory not completed

# Folder - Hinson, J. B. "Buck"

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Irish, Carolyn

• Inventory not completed

# Folder –Jones, Adam

• Inventory not completed

# <u>Folder – Jordan Family</u>

• Inventory not completed

# Folder -Lupa, Carl

### Folder – McVay Family

• Inventory not completed

## <u>Folder – McWhorther Family</u>

• Inventory not completed

### Folder – Mullis family

• Inventory not completed

## Folder – Mullis, Eli T. (1874-1936)

• Inventory not completed

## Folder – Mullis, John Henry, Jr. (1869-1940)

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Oberry, James E.

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Perry family (Jones, Tripp, Dykes, Purser)

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Phillips, Leo Sr. & family

• Inventory not completed

# <u>Folder – Purser, John & Charley</u>

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Roberts, Dr. Edward

• Inventory not completed

### Folder – Sanders, R. C.

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Smith, U. R. "Cap" & family

• Inventory not completed

# <u>Folder – Whipple, Lucian A.</u>

# Appendix C-2

# Folder – Willis, I. A.

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Woods, George P.

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Wynne, Charles William

## 3. The Five Founding Families

# **George Walker II Family**

### Folder – Walker Family, general files

• Inventory not completed

### Folder – Walker, Charles

• Inventory not completed

#### Folder – Walker, David

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Walker, Frank Dr.

• Inventory not completed

### Folder – Walker, George I & Mary

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Walker, George II & Betsy (1763-1830; 1767-1835)

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Walker, George III & Martha (1793-1856)

• Inventory not completed

## Folder – Walker, J. M.

• Inventory not completed

# <u>Folder – Walker, James Lucas & Penelope</u>

• Inventory not completed

# <u>Folder – Walker, Joe & Cranford</u>

• Inventory not completed

# <u>Folder – Walker, Thomas D. Sr. "Dr. Tom"</u>

# Folder – Walker, Thomas D. Jr.

• Inventory not completed

# **George Dykes Family**

• Inventory not completed

# Frederick Floyd

• Inventory not completed

# **James Tripp**

• Inventory not completed

# **Turner Coley**

# Folder – Coley Family, general files

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Coley, Alcanah R. (A.R.) (1818-1868)

• Inventory not completed

# Folder – Coley, J. A. D.

• Inventory not completed

# $\underline{Folder-Coley,\,Turner}$

# Appendix D Violation of Voting Rights Act of 1965

NAACP Chapter of Cochran/Bleckley County sues Bleckley County Commissioner, the Board of Education, and the Cochran City Council.

Includes court documents, proceedings, and records pertaining to the complaint and law suit.

# Appendix E. Writing a Local History

## Folder – Local History Model

- Moore, John Hammond. *Albemarle. Jefferson's County 1727-1976*. University Press of Virginia, 1976. Extracts. Includes hand notes by Bernadette Loftin on various chapters in the book.
- Duany, Andres, and Elizabeth Plater-Zyberk. "The Second Coming of the American Small Town." *The Wilson Quarterly*, vol. Winter, 1992, pp. 19–48.
- Dewald, Jonathan. "Community and Conflict." *Point-St-Pierre 1398-1789*. *Lordship, Community, and Capitalism in Early Modern France*, University of California Press, 1987. Note by Loftin, "Good chapter on community and conflict."
- Gurr, Steve. From the Courthouse to the Outhouse. Sources for Local History In Your Own Back Yard. Georgia Southwestern College, Americus, GA.
- Boyd, Bill. "Pitts' Fall. Town's Past Looks Much Brighter than Its Future." *The Macon Telegraph*, 16 July 1992.
- "The Eighteenth Annual Meeting of the Georgia Historians." 1991 Annual Program Georgia Association of historians. Hand written notes by Loftin on the program.
- Blake, Amanda. "'Gold in them that hills': nuggets from the Georgia file." *The Atlanta Journal and Constitution*. November 18, 1990.
- Sink, M. Jewell, and Mary Green Matthews. "Indians and Transients." *Pathfinders, Past and Present: A History of Davidson County, North Carolina*, Hall Printing, 1972, pp. 1–3.
  - o Attached is a book review. Hall, James W. *The North Carolina Historical Review*, vol. 50, no, 2. April 1973.
- Myers, Robert Manson, editor. *The Children of Pride. A True Story of Georgia and the Civil War*, Yale University Press, 1972, pp. 1179–82, 1710.
- Greene, Melissa Fay. *Praying for Sheetrock. A Work of Nonfiction*. Addison-Wesley Publishing Company, Inc., 1991, pp. 1-8.